CASE 4748: Application of PUBCO POR FOOL CREATION AND SPECIAL POOL RULES, LEA COUNTY, N. MEX

102

 $\mathbb{Q}$ 

e inter

2.2

31

<u>.</u>, 5

273

15

55.

C

Ť.

Si

No.

Case Number 47418 Application Trascripts Small Exhibits ETC



MR. HATCH: The Application of Pubco Petroleum Corporation for special pool rules, Lea County, New Mexico. I think we need a decision as to whether we are going to hear these cases at the same time, Case 4748, the Application of Pubco, and Case 4749, the Application of Harding Oil.

MR. HINKLE: Clarence Hinkle of Hinkle, Bondurant and Christy, Roswell, New Mexice, appearing on behalf of Harding Cil Company. We would like to enter our appearance in Cases 4748 and 4749, and we have no objection to consolidating the Cases for the purpose of taking testimony.

Mk. BUELL: Summer Buell of Montgomery, Federici, Andrews, Hannahs and Morris, I would like to enter my appearance on behalf of H. L. Brown, Jr.

MR. SPERLING: James Sperling of Modrall, Sperling, Roehl, Harris and Sisk, Albuquerque, appearing on behalf of Pubco Petroleum Corporation in Cases 4748 and 4749. We have no objection to the consolidation of the two Cases for the purpose of testimony.

MR. UTZ: In absence of objection, Applications 4748 and 4749 will be consolidated, for the purpose of testimony.

MR. HATCH: I have a question that I would like
Mr. Hinkle, Mr. Sperling and Mr. Buell to review for a
moment before we proceed.

DE.O. 52X 1082 - FHONE 243-0001 - ALEUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 57103 ATIONAL BANK ULDG. EAST - ALEUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 57103

200

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

3

PAGE

In the Affidavit of Publication for Case 4749, there was something left out. The pool name is the principal thing 2 dearnley, meier a mc cormix reporting servi 3 that was left out. MR. HINKLE: I don't think that makes a whole lot of difference, it is identified by Township and well 5 identification. 6 MR. HATCH: I am not disturbed about it, but I 7 don't know about you or Mr. Sperling. 8 MR. HINKLE: Jim, the pool name is the only thing 9 18 left out, the Township and Range and discovery well are all 10 identified. 11 1 MR. SPERLING: I have no objection to proceeding. 12 -MR. HINKLE: I have none. 13 MR. UTZ: Cases 4748 and 4749 have been called. 14 Mr. Speling, how many witnesses do you have? 15 153 MR. SPERLING: TWO. 16 MR. UTZ: How many witnesses do you have, Mr. 17 Hinkle? 18 MR. HINKLE: Three. 19 MR. UTZ: Will all five witnesses stand and be 20 sworn at this time? RET NATIONAL 21 įj (Whereupon, five witnesses were sworn simultaneously 22 by Mr. Hatch.) 23 MR. UTZ: You may proceed whe you are ready 24 Mr. Sperling. 25

2

PAGE

	· ·		The suggestion of	PAGE 5
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			1	MARION CAUSEY,
•	·	۱ محمد	2	was called as a witness and, having been already duly sworn,
a she	· · · · ·	200	3	testified as follows:
			4	DIRECT EXAMINATION
#1 •	-	in the second se	5	BY MR. SPERLING:
n an an an Marina	1 <b>1s</b>	ر تو ک	6	Q Would you please state your name?
ен. С. 1917 г.		mc cormick	7	A Marion Causey.
		j00	8	Q By whom are you employed and in what capacity?
•	1.	J E E E	9	
••		er s	A .	employed by Fubeo Petroleum Corporation and my
i se estas Si se		dearnley, meier &	10. 20	present position is Permean Basis Exploration Manager
		eV	<b>11</b>	in Midland, Texas.
		arn	12	Q How long have you held that position?
		de	13	A 33 Since the first of the year.
		n seite ang	₩ × × × × 4	Q Have you ever, on any previous occasion, testified before
an a	Pil -		<sup>2</sup> <sup>2</sup> <sup>3</sup> <sup>3</sup> <sup>3</sup> <sup>2</sup> . 15	the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission so that your
		s., '	10 10 10 10	qualifications are a matter of record?
		19. <sup>199</sup>	17 17	A No, I have not.
	1.2		18	Ω Would you please give us a brief resume of your
	13		······································	education and professional training and experience
			1	relative to the position you hold?
				A I have a Bachelor of Science Degree in geology from the
	1 1	· · ·		University of Southern Mississippi; I have a M.S. Degree
	····			in geology from the University of many
		e ja	1216	employed by Phillips Petroleum Company as a petroleum
			8 <b>24</b>	geologist from 1957 to 1962, primarily working in
Total April 1995	1		25	
	N28			

-1.1

1.52

1

 $\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{C}}$ 

11

 $(M_{\rm e}, \sigma)$ 

12.08

ما بارت بالمعرفيون

4

()

d,

.

				-	PAGE 6	÷
			<del>.</del>	1	exploration of the Permean Basin in the southeastern	
	'n		-	2	New Mexico area. I was employed from 1962 until 1968	
	-	39		3	by Mobil Oil Corporation as an exploration geologist	Ę.
			·	4	primarily working in southeast New Mexico.	
15	, 1 .			5	From 1968 until the present time, I have been	
		-X		6	employed by Pubco Petroleum Corporation. I am a member	
		Internet	.*	7	of the American Association of Petroleum Geologists.	
**	<b>1</b>	mc cormick		8 Q	Now, Mr. Causey	1000 C
<i>a</i> *		& m	en e	9	MR. SPERLING: Are Mr. Causey's qualifications	
<b>9</b> 5		meier	1. 	0 ac	ccepted?	
E.		E K	1	L	NR. UTZ: Yes, they are.	
	~	earnley,	<u>s</u> 1	Q	(By Mr. Sperling) Mr. Causey, would you please now	· · ·
		deal	1100		refer to what has been marked as Exhibit 1 in this Case,	
				•	Case 4748, and explain briefly the purpose of that	
				5	Exhibit and what it is designed to show?	
				s A	Exhibit 1 is a scale of one inch to two thousand feet,	Na
				e sere a	which is indicated on the map, and is outlined as the	
			13-6091	n standarden Standarden	proposed Humble City-Strawn Pool area comprising	4.6
		1			Sections 6, 7, 18, in Township 17 South, Range 38 East;	
		Г. қ.	ă∎ 19 ×v× 2005		and Sections 1, 2, 3, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, in	
and a start	18		x og v Na 1 21		Township 17 South, Range 37 East.	4
Astronomic Pro-			•.0 •.1 •.2 2		We have also designated on the map, the Lovington	
in fer an UNIT and the		star L	MS BLD 23		East and Lovington Northeast pools.	
Science - 1944 (BB)		a Antonio	209 sim	3	Also marked on the Exhibit is the discovery well	·
is a state of the	5 1		25		of the Humble City-Strawn Pool, the Harding Oil Company	
e and the reserves						J J

Number 1 well.

2

3

5

б

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

80

10

Α

 $\widetilde{\omega}$ 

learnley, meier & mc cormick

Exhibit 1-A is a geological cross-section which has been indicated on Exhibit 1 by two red lines. designated B to B' and A to A'. Represented on this Exhibit is the clectric logs and the radioactive logs of the stratographic section on datum from the top and middle of the Pennsylvanian-Strawn. The scale of this map is a vertical scale of one inch to 100 feet and a horizontal scale of twelve inches equaling one mile --MR. UTZ: Why don't you give us the datum? (Continuing) This is not a structural section, this is my interpretation of the Lovington East and the Lovington Northeast Strawn area and the discovery well, the Harding Oil Company Number 1 Shipp. The discovery well is producing from limestone of the Pennsylvanian-Strawn at an average depth of approximately 1,450 feet. I believe the Humble City-Strawn Pool is producing from a stratographic trap which resulted from a bank or a reef buildup within the Strawn.

PAGE

7

Referring back to Exhibit 1-A, within the area mapped, I believe there are three different rennsylvanian-Strawn banks or reefs producing.

I have designated these banks as Strawn Bank B', Strawn Bank B and Strawn Bank C.

The red on the cross-section indicates the producing

P	٨	G	Ē			

يەركىيە. بەركى		
	• ** ** •• *	interval in each well in this zone. Designated as the
0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		Strawn B' and colored in green on both cross-sections,
ည်	3.	I believe is the prevalent zone which produces in the
	4	Humble City-Strawn field.
្លិ	5	This cross-section which started with the State
-S	6	Shell Monty Number 1 in Section 14, Township 16 South,
i m	7	Range 36 East, was a dry hole which penetrated the
200	8	Strawn.
S m	9. 19.	The Southwest Production Corporation Monty
eier	10	State C in Section 24, Township 16 South, Range 36 East,
dearnley, meier & mc cormick	11	was completed from the Strawn and has since been
rule	<u>8</u> 13	abandoned with an accumulated production of 4,114 barrels
deal	00° 13	which was produced from 7/14/69.
<u> </u>	ыл м. м. м. м. м. м. м. м. м. м. м. м. м.	The next well is the Monty State Number 2 in
		Section 19, Township 16 South, Range 37 East and it is
	ы 16 16	also producing from the Strawn. These two wells are
		producing from the Strawn at the B' bank.
	18 18 18	The Tidewater Monty B Number 1 in Section 19,
	200 19	Township 18 South, Range 37 East is still producing from
*.	2001 ANK	what I have designated the Strawn Bank C and has an
i th		accumulative production of 325,156 barrels of oil and
 k	• • <b>22</b>	was completed 3/26/53 and is still producing.
	1510 FIRS	The Getty Oil Corporation Monty D Number 1 in
	W15 802	Section 18, Township 16 South, Range 37 East, is a
	25	dry hole.
	• • • • •	

T. Same

3

10

The Pennzoil United State C Number 2 in Section 17, 2 Township 16 South, Range 37 East, was completed from 3 what I believe to be the middle bank, or the Strawn Bank B. This was completed on 6/25/69 and up to 5/1/72 had an accumulative production of 286,215 barrels of oil. These are the wells I have used on the cross-section, 8 the A to A' cross-section. 9 On the B to B', starting with the first well, the 10 Amerada Petroleum State LC Number 1, in Section 1, 11 17 South, 36 East, was a dry hole. 12 The Skelly Oil Corporation Taylor Number 6 in 13 17 South, 37 East, was a dry hile in the Strawn. <u>8</u> 14 The Tidewater Oil State B Number 1 in Section 5, 15 17 South, 37 East, was completed from the Strawn Bank B' and had an accumulative total production of  $60_{c}297$ 16 17 Garrels of oil. It has been abandoned. 18 The Tidewater Baton Number 1 in Section 5, 17 19 South, 37 East, was completed 3/3/52 and is abandoned BLDC. and produced only 58,751 barrels of oil from the Strawn 20 TIONAL 21 Bank B\*. The Tidewater State Number 1 in Section 4, 22 Township 17 South, Range 37 East, was completed 8/29/51, 23 1216 F 24 and is abandoned. The total accumulated production was L9,647 barrels of oil. It was also completed in the 25

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

1

1.4

10

記書

12

PAGE

q

Strawn Bank B'.

2

3

5

б

7

8.

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

dearnley, meier & mc comick 🔬 🛛

İ.

all'a

1

The Tidewater Oil Company State Eugene Number 1 D in Section 32, 16 South, 37 East, was completed from what I believe to be both the Strawn B' and the Strawn Bank C. It perforated both banks and has a total accumulative production of 420,765 barrels of oil and is still producing.

The last log on the cross-section B to B' is the Shell Oil Company State Number 1 in Section 28, 16 South,-37 East. This well was a dry hole.

If I could refer you now to Exhibit 1 again, the solid blue contour line on this Exhibit represents the lower and middle Strawn as was designated on the crosssection A to A' and B to B'. The isopach was contoured at 250 foot intervals and the green isopach contours represent the isopach of what I have designated as the Strawn Bank B'. It is also contoured at 250 foot intervals.

This isopach does not represent a net porosity and does not indicate that all portions of the Strawn B' along the trend as mapped would be porous and permeable. I do feel that the limits of the green outline represent this bank or reef trend across the area mapped. Along the trend that we have mapped, we should

anticipate and expect separate carbon buildups of porous

11 permeable rock and I believe this is the case in the area under consideration. I believe the Humble City-Strawn Pool is producing from the same bank as the Lovington East field, but it is separate carbon buildup. The discovery well in the Humble City-Strawn Pool, the Harding Oil Company Shippnumber 1, was some 287 feet structurally lower than the edge well of the Lovington East field, the Tidewater State U Number 1 located in Section 4, Township 17 South, Range 37 East. I might also point out on Exhibit 1 that the values on the map underlined in green beside each control point, represent the thickness of the mapped Strawn Bank B' interval. The blue beside each control point represents the thickness of the isopach of the lower and middle Strawn interval. Mr. Causey, I take it from what you have said, that you feel there is a separation between the Lovington East field and the Humble City-Strawn Pool; is that your conclusion? That is correct. Even though the wells from both of the areas may be producing from what you have designated as the Strawn B<sup>1</sup> Bank? That is correct.

2

3

5

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

O

⊾ ≩ړ

RLDS. . P.O. I

209

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

4

掃

r.

1:4 tri

i vi

178

PAGE

Q	Now, does the fact that the wells which are located
	in the Lovington East Pool which you have referred to
	and which you have shown on your cross-section and which
l	are abandoned, support that conclusion in view of the
	recent production encountered in the Humble City-Strawn
с.	Pool?
A	Yes, I think that is correct.
Q	Now, do I understand from the configuration of the
	contour line which runs across the Humble City-Strawn
	Pool, that you have concluded that that is the limit
	of possible Strawn production from the area or is there
	the possibility that these other members that you have
1997 - 19 19	identified may indicate production to the north?
• • • • <b>A</b>	I believe that we have the possibility of production
н., с. (	from the north. Presently there are two producing wells
	within the Humble City-Strawn Pool developing production
	from other Strawn zones which I have designated as the
	Strawn Bank B and the Strawn Bank C to the north.
	I think this is substantiated by the production in
4	the Lovington Northeast and the Lovington East Pool
	area where we pick up these two zones as they move to
	the north edge of the Strawn B' Bank trend. So I feel

209 SIMMS BLDC.•P.C. BOX 1092+PHOME 243-6691+ALBUQUERQUE. NEW ME 1216 FIRST NATIONAL BANK BLDG. EAST+ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MIXICO

N:95

dearnley, meier & mc cormick 🕬

б

Q

Do you have anything else to comment on insofar as

trend as outlined.

that we could establish production to the north of the

PAGE 12

÷,

13 Exhibits 1 and 1-A are concerned? I believe that's all that I have -- there is a specific A point I would like to bring out in summary. I believe there are three different banks or reefs within the Pennsylvanian-Strawn tormation in the mapped area. The Humble City-Strawn Pool and the Lovington East Strawn Pools are producing from separate stratographic controlled traps within the Strawn B' zone. This is evidenced by the Strawn structural position of the Humble City-Strawn Pool relative to the Lovington East Pool. Only one well is still being produced by pumping in the Lovington East Fool, as compared to two in the Humble City-Strawn Pool. The proposed pool outlined, I believe, is a reasonable outline which allows for shifting of the primary Strawn Bank trend plus the possible development

PAGE

within additional Strawn zones.

2

3

б

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

BANK BLDG.

XON

Ň

S BLDG. P.O. I

100

£. 3.

dearnley, meier & mc cormick 👘

1.1

-

1.

1

ile -

In my opinion, 160 acre spacing will not lead to unnecessary dry holes as compared to 80 acre spacing because of the flexibility within 160 acre spacing units as proposed by Pubco.

The Lovington East Pool was, for all practical purposes, drilled on 160 acre spacing with a minimum of dry holes and considering the fields within southeast New Mexico, specifically the Husk field, were developed

					PAGE 1.4
				1	on 160 acre spacing and, in my opinion, the character
				2	of the rock encountered in the area indicates that one
		Ser		3	well will adequately drain 160 acres.
1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -				4 Q	In that connection, Mr. Causey, let me call your
	· · -	a di Norma Contactoria		5	attention to the Lovington East area and those three
		192 192	:. . (	6	wells that you included in your cross-section, two of
• 		mc cormick	1	7	which are within Section 5 and one being in Section 4.
			1	8	Those wells actually appear to be drilled on 160
en e				9	acre spacing; is that correct?
aj tiko s		ier &	1	A	That is correct, for all practical purposes, they were.
an de la companya de La companya de la comp		meier			And they have produced to abandonment?
n na sa		aley,	, T		That is correct.
		learnley,	ີ ເ <b>ວັ</b> 1	3 Q	Let me know refer you to Exhibit 1-B, what is the purpose
	<b>A</b>				of this Exhibit?
			5 × 1 1 × 1	a line	Exhibit 1-B is a reduced copy of the logs on the Harding
				a dan Arm	Oil Company Shipp Number 1, in Section 11, Township
		м.			17 South, Range 37 East, and a porosity log of the Pubco
					Shipp Number 2. This Exhibit shows the Strawn section
n an tha an t Tha an tha an t					encountered in these two wells, and our correlation
					of the Strawn B' Bank relative to the top of the Strawn
			T DANK		middle and lower sections and the top of the Pennsylvanian-
an a			2 JANOIL	an a ta ta d	Atoka.
		·			Does Exhibit 1-B correspond scale-wise with the logs
4 4.7			2 1216 FI		
		-	2 X		shown on Exhibit 1-A?
			2	5	Yes, it is approximately the same scale as the

•

٩.,

ъ., -

÷ 1

					·	PAGE 15
-				1		cross-section, A to $A^{\dagger}$ and B to B' for comparison
				2	ا حد پر	purpose's.
		8		3	Q	Do you have anything else, Mr. Causey, at this time?
	- -	2000 1970 1970 1970		4	A	That's all.
	т. к.,			r <b>5</b>		MR. SPERLING: That is all the testimony we have
		т Н		б		from this witness right now.
		L m		7		
		dearnley, meier & mc cormick		8		CROSS-EXAMINATION
	***	8 N		9	BY	MR. HINKLE:
		eier		10	Q	Mr. Causey, I notice that you have labeled Exhibit 1-A
		۲, m		- 11	Lent	as a stratographic cross-section, now, is it your
	<b>F</b>	rnle	103	12	1 1 - 10 1 1	position that this entire area is stratographic and not
		dea	11CO 87	13		dependent on structure?
			EW MEX	14	A	I believe the Strawn is primarily stratographically
	<b>F</b>		N M M	15	1997 - 19	controled.
			IQUER,	16	Q	Now, you have labeled here three different Strawn
i. S	534	<b>S</b> 2	• ALBL	17		banks, the Strawn Bank B', the Strawn Bank B, and the
		8 a. A	43-6601	18		Strawn Bank C, are those stratographic traps within the
	+		HONE E	<u>19</u>		stratographic Strawn area?
- - م		24	1092 • PI Ank BL	20	A	I believe that they are, although I have not mapped
		(s.)s	O. BOX	21		in detail in terms of trends, bank trends, of the Strawn
1. 1921 1972 -	1	- 1 (**	C. P.O	22		B and Strawn C banks. All evidence, however, indicates
		¥.	IMS BLC 0 FIRST	23		that they are.
			209 SIN	24	Q	In your opinion, is there communication between these
		2		25		banks?
	2				·	

1

11 159

State and

÷

11

 $\hat{X}$ 

. i i i

1,1

		)		1	
			-		A In general, I would say no, however, I will qualify
14 1					that by saying that one well in Section 32, Township 16
· · · ·		<b>8</b> (1)	•	3	South, Range 37 East, was drilled and completed from
······	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	कुरियम फिल्ल्या स्टर्भियम स्र		4	the Strawn B' and the Strawn C Dank. It is possible in
				5	
- en		풍		6	in communication.
		Ē	2	7	Q Each bank could be a separate pool, you might say?
- Cippo 		mc cormick		8	A Yes, I believe, in a general sense, they are.
		& M	1 N L	9	Q Generally, they probably would be?
		-	••*	10	A Yes.
		dearnley, meier		11	and the second
ير کې مړي کې د کې د کې د مړي کې د کې د کې د کې د		ley,		12	a source our go i one bank to another and you could
	<b>1</b> <b>1</b>	arr	87103		have a dry hole offsetting another one; could you not?
		de l	XICO	13	A That is correct.
		ан 2011 ал	E¥ MK EXICO	14	Q Are you apt to have more dry holes in 160 acre spacing
	14		2 3 ₩ ₩ 2 X	15	than you would have in 80 acre spacing?
			0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	16	A If we look at the anclogy that we have in the Lovington
		5 <u>-</u>		17	East pool, I think we can say from that development that
200 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 - 100 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200 - 200	13 13		3-6691 17 • A'L 1	18	that pool on 160 acre spacing was not more risky than
			0NE 24 6. EAS	19	it would have been on 80 acre spacing.
			22 • PHO	20	
	14		NAN 10		sine your opinion of this area, the humble City-Strawn
		l - ser i se	0 ₹	21	
		213 1	51 25.0	22	A Yes, it is.
		• -	IMMS B	23	Q Now, referring to Exhibit Number 1, you have outlined
		с. 	209 51	24	the proposed Humble City-Strawn Pool?
			-	25	A Yes.
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			

PAGE

1-

4.). 19.0

Ċ

.

1

.

			2	Q What control did you figure for the boundaries of this
				pool?
<b>-</b>			3	A Well, I think it is obvious that only drilling is
	5	۲۰۰۰ به بر این	4	going to determine the exact boundaries of the field.
	- 100 		5	Q These are just arbitrary boundaries that you have
	- <u>-</u>	<b>√</b> :	6	drawn?
	me cormick		7	A This interpretation was based on the one discovery
	C C C		8	well which was drilled and has held up reasonably well
	<b>oð</b>		9	to date. We feel that these are approximately correct,
	eier		10	but this outline would allow minor shifting of the bank
	dearnley, meier	,	11	either to the north or the south as the field is develope
	rne	501	12	Q Well, with the trend that you have shown here, your
1	dea	67108	13	best chance at production is within the dotted green
	1	EXICO	14	lines, the broken lines (indicating)?
	ан 2. Г <sub>2</sub> ,	Z Z Z U Z C Z C	15	A With the information that we have today, but we realize
1	18 5	200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200	16	that it can shift.
11 11 11		0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	17	Q Have you made any reservoir studies of the area at the
		43-6691 5 T + A L	18	present time?
2	s	10NE 2. DG. EA	19 19	A No, I have not.
		NK BL	20	MR. SPERLING: We have a witness that has,
		8 Z 2	21	Q (By Mr. Hinkle) Now, if the Commission were to approve
		0.0 1	22	160 acre spacing, the Number 1 Well in Section 11 which
	•	FIRST	23	is in the SW/4 would have the SW/4 dedicated to that
ew f	· ·	09 SIMM	24	well; is that right?
8		Ň	25	A Yes, that is correct.
1	1.1	ter Latin a state		

- st. 2

1.0

. 17

.e.

Q:

Cildanaturean

ser de la compañía de

PAGE

.

di A

а - С 54

State & South and a second

11

1

. :

فللمري والمشا es<u>a</u>s L

> ÷ 1,

مەربىيە ئىسىمىدىنى بىرىيە يېڭى			PAGE - 18
	•	1 Q	And the SE/4 would be dedicated to your well?
	2	2 A	That is correct.
	$> \tilde{\Sigma}$	3 Q	Now, you are drilling, as I understand it, a well which
and a second	in an	4	is indicated in the NW/4; is that right?
		5 A	That is correct.
	ž	6 Q	What is the other location there, the location of the
		, 1. <b></b>	Harding well?
$\mu_{\rm e} = -2$	mc cormick	8 A	This is Harding's second location (indicating).
K <mark>era</mark> ™ a≂.	m oo	9 2	This is going to result in a 40 acre location, you
$a^{*}$	leier	10	might say, at the present time; is it not?
<b>3</b> 23	dearnley, meier	11 A	As it is spaced at the present time, on these four
		12	wells, it would be (indicating).
		13 Q	What is the exact location of your well Number 2, which
		14	is located in the SE/4 of Section 11?
		15 A	The Pubco Number 2 Shipp is located 2,130 feet from the
		16	east line and 1,980 feet from the south line.
	1. AL BUQU	17 Q	1,980 feet from the south line?
	245-609 245-609	18 A	Correct.
	PHONE	19 Q	Now, if you had located that in the center of the NW of
	1092 • F	20	the SE/4, it would be 660 feet from the east-west line
	ONAL -	21	of that quarter; would it not?
aan ahaa ka k		22 A	Would you repeat that?
	MMMS BL	23 Q	If your Number 2 well had been located in the center of
	2008 III 1997	24	the NW of the SE/4 of Section 11, it would have been 660
		25	feet from the east line of the quarter Section, would it
		en en Secondaria An	

1949 52 52 S

٤,,

	2 <b>2</b>	1 <b>1</b> -	
			not have been?
		2 A	No., I believe that is correct.
and a state of the	<u>ë</u>	3 Q	Now, since you located it where you did you located
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		4	n an the second seco
		5	it 150 feet farther west to get closer to the Number 1
		6	Well; did you not?
	R mc cormick	7 A	Well, in the absence of any established pool spacing
•	COL		rules, we went on the 40 acre state-wide spacing.
	l u u	8 Q	You got as close as you could to the discovery well;
		9	is that right?
€N an s	dearnley, meier	10 A	Yes, basically, that is right.
	ey, r	11 Q	Isn't the same true of your well that you are drilling
		13	now in the NW/4 of Section 11, you got as close as you
1	dea vice i	13	could there too; did you not?
		14 Ā	Yes, I believe we did. Yes, that is correct.
		15 Q	Now, are you going to have a plat here?
n an 1970 an Artana an Artana an Artana. An an Artana an Artan		16	MR. SPERLING: Yes.
	TI-ALB	17 Q	(By Mr. Hinkle) At the time you located these two
n an	000	18	wells, did you have in mind wider spacing than 40 acres
	NR 2	19	
	DHO .	Ä	Yes, we did.
	601 X	20 Q	Why did you locate why didn't you step out and
		21	locate it farther away if you thought one well would
		22	drain 160 acres?
	SIMMS PL	23 A	Well, I think we took the course of action that most
	209 SIN	24	people would take in that, without established pool
		25	

1,

ŧ.

			1	discovery well until such time as spacing rules could
2000 - 200 - 200 - 200		a la compañía de la c	4	be established.
	_	<b>0</b> 0 277 277 yrs	3	Q Now, if the Commission should approve 160 acre spacing
<u>d</u> a		1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	in this area, and as I understand it, you are asking for
			5	
• • • •	. : . 	<u></u>	6	
en de la composition br>En composition de la c		cormick	7	
		mc co	8	Q Would that not result in the same situation that you
	·,	S III	9	
na an Ar an		meier	10	
and an ann an Anna Airtean Anna Airtean		/ <b>"</b>	11	
	1~4	rnley,	12	
		dear 	13	3
		X U	14	Contraction and Contraction an
		N N N N N N	15	
56	CONTRACTOR OF		16	
	executive internet	AL BUQ	-	, at actors, providing depend on numerous factors.
		-1690-	18	A This is possible.
		NE 243	19	
		2.еРНО Карос	· .	
	4	OX 100	20	A Yes.
		P.0.	21	Q So you have four wells together and that would mean
an an ann An Airtín An Airtín		SLDG.	22	you would step out considerably and it could mean if
ND STORES		SIMMS C	23	you stepped out that far, that you might get a dry
22 1977 - 1977 - 1977 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977 - 1977		209 1	24	hole because of the stratographic situation?
			25	A Certainly anytime you drill a well you run the risk of

- 14

تريدها استداده

1.

 $\mathbf{I}_{\mu}$ 

-

i i

 $\Sigma^{0}_{i},$ 

Civili			
	)	·	getting a dry hole, but the flexibility within 160
- '		2	
العالي ال منطق	82	3	
	ینی کی ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک	4	obtain more datum to determine the next location.
		5	MR. HINKLE: Do you have a witness that will refer
f fang	્યુ સં	• 6	to core analyses?
	rmic	7	MR. SPERLING: Yes.
	000	8	MR. HINKLE: I think that's all.
- Contraction	& M	9	MR. UTZ: Any further questions?
	Sier.	10	(No response.)
	rnley, meier & mc cormick	11	$\star \star \star \star \star \star$
	je.		CROSS EXAMINATION
	eari	26 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27	BY MR. UTZ:
M	<b>P</b>	0 87	
		20 14 2 2 2 2	Q Mr. Causey, I have one of two questions.
		ຟີຟີ້ <b>15</b> ວັະ	This large or heavy dotted green line, do you
		15 0 15 0 x 15	consider that to be the trend of the Strawn zone
			throughout the three pools?
		481-642	A That is correct, that is my interpretation of the
ła		и. одина и одина и одина	Strawn Bank B'.
		20 YN 20	Q Would you give me the control information?
14			A All right, starting in Section 11 of Township 17
54		22	Q Why don't you just limit yourself to the area in
			question well, go ahead and give me whatever you want.
16		24	A In Section 11, Township 17 South, Range 37 East, we
	۳ کر	25	have two control points. In Section 6 of 17 South, 38
1.8		L	

10.20

٠.

Ņ,

			1	· · ·	East, we have four contiol points. Those are the
n an		التقنو	2 - (%)		control points in the approximate SE/4 of the map area.
	·	e de la	3	Q	Can you give me anything over in the area of 17 South,
an a	) 			· · · · · ·	36 East?
	 		5	Α	Yes, we have one well in Section 36, excuse me, Section
			6		1 of 17 South, 36 East. It is the extreme western well
		Lmic	7	,	on our B' cross-section.
		mc cormick	8	Q	What Section?
	<b>FF</b>		9	A	Section 1. There are also three control points in
		eier	10		Section 12 of Township 17 South, Range 36 East. The
		dearnley, meier &	11	÷. ₹>	control points are circled with larger circles and the
	2 8 <b>80</b>	rnle		<u></u>	values underlined in green are the values of the thickness
		dea	<sup>80</sup> 13		of the B <sup>1</sup> .
		е М	0 · · · · · · <b>14</b> -	· · · ·	There is also a control point in Section 6 of 17
		2 	∑ ≝15		South, 37 East.
			w 0 16	Q	Did you give me one for Section 33?
		I • A L B L	non 17	A	Section 33 of 16 South, 37 East is not deep enough, it
		43-669 43-669	18	5.3	has not been penetrated to the Strawn.
¢.		TONE 2	≩ g ∂ . 19	Q	So you are a little short in control in the areas of
		1002 • PI	xx 20		Sections 33 and 32, all the way down to Section 6 cf
	1 N	e. Xoe	₹ 21		17 South, 37 East?
ана (1997) 1973 — Санана (1997) 1973 — Санана (1997) 1974 — Санана (1997) 1974 — Санана (1997)			<sup>™</sup> <sub>F</sub> 22	A	Would you repeat that area again?
		MS BLD	23 2	Q	Well, beginning in Sections 32 and 33 of 16 South,
		209 SIM	× 24		37 East, the north boundaries of your control. I mean
			25		your green line goes over to Section 6 of 17 South,
		ید بر میروند بر ایروند	2000 - 100 2000 - 100 100	ر بر بر بر بر بر بر	

59 A.

Sections

\$ ...

1.7

	- 			<u> </u>	a a ser a Ser a ser	
			1	37	East. You are a little short in c	ontrol at that
······	и нап на на се с	ي د مکر کر کر کی اینک کر ایک اور میں ایک ا	2	po	nt; aren't you?	
	-		3	A Ye	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
		and and a second se	*	Q No	, I believe they were called blue,	I'm a little
	: * <u></u> :		5		or-blind, obviously, because they	look more green
landar 1997 - Santa Sa	t ten j April		6		me. I think on your contour surro	
		mc cormick	7		it your control on that isn't too g	
		100	8			ood. Is that your
		mc	9		itrol on the wells in Section 11?	
		8	·	A Th	at is correct, but I might point ou	t that the
		neie	10	in	erpretation of the Bank B' was pro	jected at greater
		dearnley, meier	-11	th	n 50 feet and in this location, we	encountered the
			12	di	covery well at 64 feet and the Pub	co Number 2 was
			13	en	countered at 35 feet.	
$\sim_{\alpha}$			14	Q Bo	th these wells are only completed i	n your B' zone?
	a de la compañía de la	עע עע עע גע	15	A Th	at is correct.	
		QUERC RQUE,	16	Q Th	e one that you designated as B'?	$e^{-i\omega t} = e^{-i\omega t} e^{-i\omega t}$
			17	A RI	jht.	
		9-0091	18	a satura. A	re the other zones tested?	enter en enterne en en
		NE 241 6. EAS	 19		did not have any pore spaces at eq	mivalent intervale
		20PH0 X BLD				MINATENC INCELARIS "
		0 X 109	20	OÍ.	the other two banks of the zone.	
		P.O. 2	21		MR. UTZ: Does anyone have any f	urther questions?
		10 10 10 10	22			n an
		IMMS 8 216 FIR	23		CROSS-EXAMINATION	3
n an		209 SI	24	BY MR.	IINKLE:	$\frac{\partial f_{\rm eff}}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial f_{\rm eff}}{\partial t}$
κ		•	25	Q In	your previous testimony, Mr. Cause	y, you indicated
n Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Ann		•				an a
an a		tin a to all the state of the s		n an		

. . .

n n ann an Anna A

٠.

and a second		·	PAOL 24
		1	that the wells which were drilled in Sections 4 and 5
		2	could be considered as being on 160 acre spacing. Now,
		3	isn't it true also that that is a perfect location for
		4	80 acre spacing because each one is located at the west
		5	end of 80 acres?
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	A That is correct, but also, the spacing between them
1. To the state of	Ш	7	would have to be taken into consideration.
	mc cormick	8	Q Is it not true then that they could be either?
на 1947 — 1947 1947 — 1947	<b>1</b> 00	20 <b>9</b>	A That is correct, but for practical purposes and drainage
		10	purposes, I believe 160 acres would be more applicable.
	dearnley, meier	11	Q You indicated in your last testimony that you used the
		12	wells in Section 11, the discovery well and the well
	× ×	2 13	Pubco has drilled, for your control. Now, isn't it
		14 ×	true that you gave this same geological map to the
	RQUE.	15 z	Harding Oil Company, or the individual that you gave
		<b>16</b>	this information out to, and they drilled a well on the
			strength of this geology?
		18	A That is correct, they drilled on this interpretation.
	ЮHd	19 19	Q So, actually, these wells were not used as control
an a		¥2	points in preparing this plat?
	i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	21	A In the original interpretation, that is correct.
		22	MR. HINKLE: I might say that our Exhibits are
the second s		23	substantially the same as this and they were obtained from
	500 B	24	Pubco.
		25	MR. UTZ: It was mentioned, on Cross-Examination,
			$\gamma \epsilon_{cc} < \epsilon_{c}$

م. مرجعي

13

the states

- 13 - 14

د معود آن د معود آن د هور د

....

٩,

....

 $U^{[r]}_{i}$ 

1. . . . .



	······································	PAGE 26
	1	A No, I have not.
	2	Q In that event, would you please briefly outline your
	S 2 3	education and professional training and experience
and the second	and the second s	qualifying you as a petroleum engineer?
	5	A I graduated from Texas Technology College in 1950 with
	~ <del>``</del> *	a B.S. in Petroleum Engineering. Subsequently I worked
		for three years for the Texas Pacific Coal and Oil
	mc cormick 8	Company in the north-central Texas area and later as
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		assistant division manager for the same company. I
		then worked for sixteen years in west Texas and northwest
		New Mexico as a reservoir engineer.
		Q Are you a registered professional engineer?
	12 dearnley, 13	
	WW N 14	Q How long have you been with Pubco?
	17 Z Z 15	A For three years.
		Q Are you familiar with the area which is the subject of
	оне • соот 10 × 20	
	× <b>n</b>	and the second
		n an an an an an an ann an an an an an a
	8 413 23	primarily shows the land ownership of the proposed pool
	8 24	and also shows a partial outline of the Lovington East
	25	field.

(**5**. 22

÷.

. . .

	•		1 Q	And, of course, shows the two wells located within the
			2	
	Š.		3	proposed Humble City-Strawn Pool area that have been complete?
			4 A	Yes, sir, including the Number 3 Shipp the Pubco
			5	Number 3 Shipp which is now being drilled in the NE of
		5	6.	Section 11.
Alera Alera de Carlos			7 Q	Now, would you refer, please, to what has been marked
н • <sup>1</sup> • и т			B	as Exhibit Number 3 and tell us the purpose of that
1999 - 1999 -		ð		Exhibit and what it shows?
$e_{\pm} \frac{e_{\pm}}{e_{\pm}}$			A	Exhibit 3 is a tabulation of the well and completion
n V. v			1	data for the two wells now existing in the Humble City-
	<b>F</b>			Strawn Pool, the Harding Oil and Gas Company Shipp Number
			4	1 and the Pubco Petroleum Corporation Shipp Number 2.
an an an Arland an Arland An Arland Maria an Arlanda		L KO	F) <sub>s</sub>	The location of the Harding well is 2,060 feet from the
		2 × 	\$	west line and 2,310 feet from the south line in 17 South,
		ชัม มาก 10 การม	<b>j</b>	37 East, Section 11.
			,	The Pubco Petroleum Corporation Shipp Number 2 is
		457 • AL		2,130 feet from the east line and 1,980 feet from the
an a			ta <sup>1</sup> . An an a	south line of Section 11.
		ANK BI	4. 1.	The total depth of the Harding well is 11,643
a an taon 12 Taona 12 Taona 12		x 0 8 Y 21	¢.	feet and the total depth of the Pubco well is 11,685.
n en en annander en annañ a Annañ annañ ann		0 0 • ₹ 32	1 1 1 1	The next significant figure is the completion
an a		018 SW 23		dates and these are March 9th for the Harding Shipp Number
		S 205 SIM		1 and June 10th, 1972 for the Pubco, Shipp Number 2.
د د ا		25	1	The prforated intervals for the two wells are
· · · ·				

-

ł.

13 - La

. . .

`**1**,,

 $D^{1}$ 

Les enter

. En l

١

 $\mathbb{R}^{\mathcal{B}}$ 

.

319 <sup>2</sup>29

shown. The Harding well perforation is to an interval of 32 feet and the Pubco well to 26 feet. The Harding Oil and Gas Company Shipp Number 1 had a potential originally, of 286 barrels of oil per day with a gas-oil ratio of 1,000 and a flowing tube pressure of 16.

2

3

5

6

7

8

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

learniev, meier & mc cormick

A.

1

 $\overline{28}$ 

The weill's repotential on April 18, 1972, was 624 barrels of oil with a gas-oil ratio of 1,098 and a flowing tube pressure of 55.

On June 10, 1972, it was producing 2,758 barrels of oil per day with a GOR of 1,662 and a flowing tube pressure of 700 pounds.

The oil gravity is essentially the same in both wells, approximately 45 degrees API. The net pay of the Harding well was 34 feet and the net pay of the Pubgo was 30 feet.

The average porosity which we determined on the Harding well was 5.1 percent and 6.30 percent for the Pubco Number 2. The permeability was not determined for the Harding well and in the Pubco Shipp Number 2, it averaged 20 millidarcys.

The water saturation was determined to be 25 percent in both wells.

The reservoir pressure was 4,800 PSI in the Harding Well and 3,743 PSI in the Pubco well.

25 Q Would you refer to Exhibit 4 now and explain what it shows?

Exhibit Number 4 is a gammaray neutron log run on the Pubco Shipp Number 2. On the left side of the log we see the top of the Strawn and the middle lower zone at 11,425 feet. The left-hand corner of the top shows tha Atoka at 11,684 feet.

5

7

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

1

29

The interval between is referred to as the Strawn limestone.

The vertical column on the left side is the depth column interval for the Pubco Shipp Number 2. The significant factor on this test was the rate of production which flowed and there was no water recovered. The shut-in-boutom-hole-pressure was 7,633 and the final maximum pressure was 3,473 which was reached in ten minutes and continued at 3,473 for the remainder of the 90 minute shut-in test.

At the bottom of Exhibit 4, we show the porosity scale for the sidewall neutron porosity log on a standard scale. We have used this scale in determining the net amount of pay in the Pubco well.

In the upper interval, we have a net pay of 11,430 feet down to 11,453 feet, or a total of 23 feet in which that maximum porosity was reached.

In the lower interval, we had 7 feet from 11,463 to 11,470. The total amount of net pay therefore, was 30 feet and the average log porosity was determined to

مهاد را در				PAGE 30
ومعر			1	be 6.30 percent or 189 porosity feet.
			2-	I would like to point out, at this time, that
			3	we will refer to the analysis data later, but the core
			. 4	analysis showed a net pay of 29.1 feet with an average
		ي در م مرجد روامتر	5	of 6.0 porosity. The log porosity at the same interval
1			6	calculated 5.92 percent, so we do have real close
· ;		rnc cormick	7	
	<b></b>	COL	8	agreement between the log porosity and the core
	Ne	Ê		proosity.
	•	8		Q Anything else on Exhibit 4 at this time?
0	· - • • · ·	meier	10	A I believe that's all.
And a second	anna a 1 - Anna Anna 8 Ionrae	S.	11	Q Now, referring you to what has been marked as Exhibit 4-A,
		learney	12	would you explain what that is?
	t.n		13	A Exhibit 4-A is a gammuray neutron log run on the
		ISW ME	14	Harding Oil and Gas Company Shipp Number 1 Well. The
	F 44	2 2 3 3 2 4 2 7 2	15	left side of the gammaray is the top of the Strawn
		00/280	16	which is 11,430 feet and the top of the Atoka. The
		- AL BU	17	zone was perforated at 11,420 to 11,452. The rectangular
CALCUMA NO C	199	3-6691	18	box represents the drill stem test from 11,420 to 11,475.
and the state		ONE 24	19	The maximum shut-in bottom hole pressure on the test was
to the second	H	02 6 PH	20	4,800 PSI which we assumed to be the original sealed
ومتحدثا المرا	120	SOX 10	21	bottom hole pressure.
		• 0.0	22	$Q^{"}$ And the pressure confirms your tabulation as shown on
under sond a se	P.	BLDG.		
		SIMMS	23	Exhibit 3 of the initial bottom hole pressure?
harren bret		209	24	A Yes, sir.
States States			25	In the lower left-hand corner, you will find the

 $\pm 5$  M

3,

التنقيم

4.5

er de la constante Status  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{A}} = \mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{A}}$ 

-

porosity scale which was found to be correlative with the core porosity and the porosity that was used in determining the net feet of pay for this well. This scale was not used because we felt it gave an unrealistic porosity value, so the other scale was used and it was determined that there was 28 feet of net pay within the perforated interval and 6 feet of net pay below the perforated interval for a total of 34 feet of net pay with an average porosity of 5.1 percent, or 173.4 porosity feet. Any other comments on Exhibit 4, at this time? I might point out that if the standard porosity scale Ā had been used, the average porosity would have been 3.6 percent. Will you refer to Exhibit Number 5 now, and tell us 0 what it represents? Exhibit 5 is the bottom hole pressure for the field versus the field's accumulated production. The vertical scale on the left-hand side is the bottom hole pressure and this represents the total production from the field from both wells. I should point out that there is very little production represented by this graph attributable to the Pubco well because it was completed at a point where the arrow is shown on the graph.

2

3

б

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

ŝ

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

.

<b></b>	<u>.</u>	······································	PAGE 32
:	<b>ا</b>	Q	The middle of the graph?
	2	- A-	Yes.
IT .	3 	Q	The vertical arrow pointing upward?
	4 • • • • •	A	Yes. Point Number 1 in the upper left-hand corner
	5		represents the original bottom hole pressure of 4,800 PSI
			which was taken from the drill stem test of the Harding
	7		Number 2.
	B *		With the buildup of pressure in the Harding well,
	Dearriney, mener & mc connick <sup>cc mina</sup> <sup>10</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>10</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup> <sup>11</sup>		the pressure reached 4,185 PSI in two hours, and 4,188
			PSI in 12 hours, and continued at 4,188 PSI for the
			remainder of the 48 hour test.
			Point Number 3 was taken May 15, 1972 and showed
		No.	an accumulated production of 23,233 barrels of oil.
	14		「「「「「」」「「「」」」「「」」」」」「「」」」」」」「「」」」」」」「「」」」「「」」」「「」」」「「」」」」
13	N N N	9	This represented all that had been produced from the
	15 07 10 10		Shipp Number 1.
undit.	16 10 10 10 10 10 10		On the Pubco Shipp Number 2, the plessure obtained
		e e	was 3,473 PSI and the maximum pressure was obtained in
<b>PH</b>	18		10 minutes on the chart and continued at 3,473 PSI for
¥##	19 19		the remainder of the test and that was the maximum
	4. 2001 20	54 	pressure obtained
			Point Number 4 was taken June 15, 1972, at a point
	•	an a	of 38,475 barrels of oil which represented accumulated
			production. This pressure point recorded a maximum
	S121 24		bottom hole pressure of 3,035 PSI and it was reached
	× 25		in 12 minutes. The pressure of 3,035 continued for the

ىتىيە يە**ت**ە

÷.

2

remainder of the 12 hour shut-in period. Point Number 4 included 2,662 barrels of oil produced from the Pubco Shipp Number 2 during the completion procedure. On the bottom of the Exhibit is a map of both of

2

3

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

BLOGIEPIO, BOX

Seles?

dearnley, meier & mc cormick 💿

the wells. At the center of the circle is the Harding Shipp Number 1 and at the edge of the circle is the Pubco Shipp Number 2. This shows the distance between the two wells as being 1,120 feet.

In my opinion, it is logical to infer from the graph that effective drainage did occur over this distance of 1,120 feet. From the circle the radius we obtained was an area of 90.4 acres which, in our opinion, represented that the well will drain at least 90.4 acres.

So, in conclusion, I would like to make these points. One, that there was a severe pressure loss of 1,767 pounds in the Pubco Shipp Number 2 which resulted primarily from the production from the Harding Shipp Number 1. Number two, that communication apparently exists in the Strawn formation between these two wells.

Number three, that the shape of the curve is the shape of a normal pressure decline curve. Number four, that we have here effective drainage in excess of 1,020 feet -- or in excess of 90.4 acres.

I would like to point out, at this time, that while

we were completing our well on June 10, 1972, we started flowing our well at a rate of 758 barrels of oil per day with a tube pressure of 100 PSI. At the same time, the Harding Shipp Number 1 had a pressure of 700 PSI. The next morning, the Harding pumper came over to our rig where we were working and asked us if we had any idea what happened to the well. We asked him what happened and he said it lost 50 pounds of pressure overnight. After we checked the pressure, we knew the pressure had declined from 700 pounds to 650 pounds overnight.

PAGE

34

Of course, our reply to this was that we had completed our well and it was draining oil from the same formation.

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

**.** 

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Anything else at this time, with reference to Exhibit 5?

A I believe that's all.
Q Now, if you will refer to what has been marked as Exhibit 6 and explain what that is.
A Exhibit 6 is a report from Core Laboratories, Inc. on the core analysis of the cores cut from the Pubco Shipp Number 2. The first core is from 11,440 to 11,481 and core number 2 is from 11,481 to 11,491. The report gives an analysis on the interval from 11,440 to 11,491. The second sheet of this Exhibit is a summary of their findings. You will notice there that it is indicated that there is 21.9 feet of pay which was included in the averages for the pay porosity and this 21.9 feet occurred at an interval of 11,440 to 11,467. The top ten feet of the pay zone was not cored and the average porosity over 21.9 feet was determined to be 6.0 percent. As I pointed out previously, the average sidewall neutron porosity over the cored pay interval was 5.92 percent.

35

The other significant factor I would like to point out is the calculated maximum gas drive recovery of 30 barrels an acre-foot. When we received the report, we felt this was low and after doing some calculations, on 80 acres, we were definitely concerned enough to take bottom hole pressures of the formation and have the samples analyzed at the laboratory and this will be our next Exhibit.

Q You are referring to Exhibit Number 6-A?

Yes, sir.

 $\hat{\mathbf{Z}}$ 

3

5

8

ġ

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

092

õ

BLDG. P.O.

Α

Ser.

22

**learniey, meier a mc cormick** regimment

1

2

Q If you will explain that, please.

Exhibit Number 6-A is a summary of the reservoir sample analyses performed by Core Laboratories, Inc. The well was sampled and this bottom hole sample was obtained at a mid-point in the pay zone at a depth of 11,449 feet on June 19, 1972. At that point, the bottom hole pressure was 3,033 PSI and the accumulated
field production, 38,475 barrels of oil. This summary presents the comparison between 80 acre spacing and 160 acre spacing utilizing the data from the fluid samp and also from the previous core analyses. The first figure shows an average porosity of 6.3 percent. This was determined from the sidewall neutron porosity log that I have previously mentioned. The next figure I would like to point out is the 25.0 percent average interstitial water saturation percentage. I will now skip down to the 16.76 percent ultimate oil recovery, percentage of oil in place.

IFING SERVICE.

0

earnley, meier & mc cormick

141

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

These two figures, the 25 percent for the average interstitial water saturation and the 16.76 percent for ultimate oil recovery were calculated using the pressure data and the curves from the Strawn limestonereservoir. We felt those were applicable and by these and using the fluid data obtained from our Shipp Number 2 Well and the bottom hole samples, these factors were determined.

The oil formation volume was determined to be 1.642 and the original oil in place for 160 acre spacing was 1,071,568 barrels of oil.

For 80 acre spacing it was 535,783 barrels of oil. The ultimate recovery for 160 acre spacing was <u>179,630 barrels and for 80 acre spacing it was 89,815</u>

<del>an an an an an an an a</del> n an			
	A Strange and a state of the st		
	2 1 <sup>0</sup>		
		in an	
		PARTY AND	
·``ח		of instanting particular and and	
	15	I have reviewed this defined and determined them to be investig	
	3 Z 16 0	Now, based upon this information	
		just said that you determined the	
		correct?	
		Yes.	
	20 0	Based upon this information, do	you think the subscription
		cálculations are correct?	
	22 A	Yes.	
	23 Q		
	8 <b>34</b> A	That's right. Exhibit 7 shows t	
	5 <b>25</b>	recoverable oil reserves from the	A) Humble City-Strawn Pool
(See 고난 2017년 7월 24일) - 유영 👔 👫 🚺 👘	Alter State		

 $\langle \gamma \rangle$ 





## conomic wells. Three, it is my opinion that 160 acre

17

18

19

20

21

23

24

25

{ }

<sup>(j)</sup>22

spacing development of the Humble City-Strawn reservoir will insure the operators that they can obtain profits even though some dry holes will undoubtedly result, regardless of the spacing which may be closen. Q Do you have anything further, Mr. Sanders? A No, sir.

MR. SPERLING: I would like to offer our Exhibits 1 through 8.

MR. UTZ: Exhibits 1 through 8 will be entered into the record of this case.

-		was shut-in at point humber 4. Do you know
	is the	whow long it was shut-in?
	11	A Yes, 12 hours.
<b>80</b>	12	Q Now, in connection with Exhibit 5, I believe you said
EXICO	13	that this showed a severe pressure loss?
	14	A Yes, sir.
NEW.	15	Q And that this indicated good drainage between the
	16	two wells?
	17	A That is correct.
243-669 Asteal	18	Q Isn't it also indicative of a limited reservoir?
HONE LOC.	19	A Naturally, any reservoir is limited.
108501 9 A N K 8	20	Q I mean a small reservoir. Doesn't it indicate that t
	21	is a small reservoir rather than a large reservoir?
	22	A Such could be an indication, however, it also, as I
AMS BL	23	believe our testimony has indicated, shows that this
209 51	24	is an extremely permeable section in the vicinity of
£ 1	25	well and your well and that such permeability gives re

tinder and a constant

1

CARA DEGRACIO

анан 1914 - Салан С 1914 - Салан Са	teres and the second	17			PAOC 44
e e				4.) 5 1 (4.)	good pressure communication between the wells whereas
	and and an and an and a second se	<i>.</i> .	·		n a real tight reservoir, often times you reach 90
		ter an		<mark>දි</mark> දි <b>3</b> කා	to 95 percent bottom hole pressure within the first
	- <u> </u>				100 feet from the well bore under producing conditions.
				82. <b>•</b>	2 Well, you had this pressure drop when you located your
	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••				Number 3 well, did you not?
		43 	•		A No.
				7 mc cormick 8 cormick	Q You didn't have it at all?
مر ر م بر			pung (	oð 🧳 🦻	A NO, 512.
				Learney, merer 11 11 11 11 11 13 13	Q You knew it was dropping when you drilled the Number 2
	i an				well?
			<b>m</b>		A Yes, we had access to Harding information.
					Q But you didn't take that into consideration in
				₩00 ₩20 ₩2 ₩2 ₩2 ₩	locating your well as close to the Number 1 well as you
			1 PM	ນີ <b>ຟີ 15</b> ວິຂີ	did?
			and a second		A No. I think, as Mr. Causey pointed out, the geology
				677 17 17 17	of the situation required that in a new area we locate
	an a			18	as close to production as possible within the limits
				и и хон 19	of the statutes of the State.
				2 3 NK 20	Q Referring to your Exhibit Number 8, your economic study,
	C.			21 0 9 21	now, doesn't this study that you have made in comparing
					80 acre spacing to 160 acre spacing, take into consideration
	<b>#</b>	о 		23 23	or assume that this is a large reservoir?
				Wis 60 24	A Well, the only assumption we made here is that a 160
	n n n n n' n			25	acre well would have the full 160 acres to develop
<b>N</b> .			174	- Fill Friday	

÷ ;

A BARA

· 1978년 - 1979년 
1 ANS

1.

State States

i de la companya de la

.•

			PAGE 45
		1	porosities of the qualities we have shown.
		2	MR. HINKLE: I think that's all I have.
د از در از در در معاملیست است. چنین رس ش چنین رس ش	3	3	MR. UTZ: Any further questions?
		4	(No response.)
<i>v.</i>		5	MR. UTZ: The witness may be excused.
and a second		6	(Witness excused.)
a an	, in the second se	7	MR. UTZ: Does that conclude your Case, Mr. Sperling?
	C C C	8	MR. SPERLING: Yes.
	E S	· · · · 9	MR. UTZ: You're on, Mr. Hinkle.
	jier	10	n de la companya de l La companya de la comp
	dearnley, meier & mc cormick	- 11	RICHARD F. SPENCER,
	nley .	8 12 W	as called as a witness and, having been already duly sworn,
	dear	8 21	estified as follows:
e C		х. шо ж.х. 14	DIRECT EXAMINATION
		z x 15 p	Y MR. HINKLE:
			My name is Richard Spencer, I live in Midland, Texas,
			and my occupation is an independent consulting geologist.
		NE 272	
		она 20	Oil Conservation Commission?
		C A LO	
•			and the second
		SWWIS	and experience as a geologist?
		8 24 2 N	I am a graduate geologist of Texas Tech. I have 14 years
an an an Arrange an Arrange An Arrange an Arrange Arrange an Arrange		25	experience, including working with Pan American Petroleum.
• •			

jť.

H

. Frank State

6.20

j.

 $\langle \gamma \rangle$ 

	PAGE 46
	1 I am a certified petroleum geologist.
	2 Q What companies have you been with prior to becoming
	3 an independent consulting geologist?
	4 Well, I stated Pan American, Forester, and I have bee
	self-employed for a year and a half.
	6 O Are you familiar with this area under consideration?
	7 A Yes.
	8 Q And the pools in the vicinity?
	9 A Yes.
10	Q The NE and East Lovington pools?
11	A I am very familiar with them.
12	Q And have you made studies of the well information
13	
	Yes, my partner and I worked the area in some detail
1	
16	9,162 feet. After that well was bottomed, my partner
17	
18	seek a farm-out because we felt this area was quite
19	representative of the Strawn and other zones.
20	MR. HINKLE: Are the witness' qualifications
21	acceptable?
22	MR. UTZ: Yes, they are.
23	Q (By Mr. Hinkle) Have you prepared, or has there been
24	prepared under your direction, certain Exhibits in this
25	Case?

ŝ

1-1

1

-----

1

1

Н

 $\mathcal{I}$ 

			· · ·		
uls Secologicanis de la complete					PAGE 47
		3	. 1	A	That is correct.
	. 4		2	Q	And they have been marked?
	-		3	A	Yes.
r • .		international Constant Constan	4	Q	Referring you to Exhibit 1, what does that show?
	•		3.	A	Exhibit 1, as you can see before you Mr. Examiner, is
. 1	•	ic K	- <b>6</b>		just a regional map. This map shows the outlined fields
n an		<b>Mio</b>	7		with the Permean Basin area stratographically located.
		mc cormick	8	Q	Referring you to Exhibit 2, will you explain what that
1	1		9		is?
		neie	10	Λ	Exhibit 2 is an isopach map of the B' Strawn facies. Thi
		dearnley, meier &	ĩ	•	is the same zone Mr. Causey referred to earlier, I am
		arn	<b>12</b>	· · · ,	referring to the cross-section on the wall.
	9 H1	de	0128 0	Ω ֲ	What Exhibit is that?
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		" • ·	хо хол 14 мин и	A	That is Exhibit 3. We concur completely as to the
			жала Элекала Зала 16		stratographic breakdown of the Strawn formation and
			2 8	•	this map, Exhibit 2, represents the facies of the B'
			17 17	4. 	Strawn within the local area. I might just point out
		,	EAST. 18		that the wells we have designated on the map, the
	EW 1 1		лона - 19	1	green designations, represent those wells that have
			2001 XQ	14. 14	penetrated and have produced from the B' Strawn. The
			a 21		blue designations are wells that have penetrated and
415 <sup>177</sup>	il Maria		ar 22 A		produced from the B Strawn bank facies. The orange
			SIMMS 81210 FIL		represents wells produced from the C bank facies.
			60 24		The map is contoured on 25 foot contour intervals.
			25		And the map also shows the location of the leases in

. .

·· · · ·

301 (34)

1.7

1,

.

RUN ...

4

er i

•

free free free

.....

in and around the Warding Shipp discovery well in Section 11.

Also on this map, is shown an 80 acre checkerboard on all the acreage Pubco has a leasehold interest within the immediate area.

I will point out initially that in the SW/4 of Section 11, where the discovery well is located, the Harding Shipp Number 1 well, this well was penetrated from 9,162 feet which was the total depth Pubco reached in this well. This well was deepened from that point down to a depth of 11,861 feet into the Atoka.

Under our contract arrangement, farm-out arrangement, we were to deepen this test to a depth where we would be 100 feet below the depth drilled and the acreage was to be designated to the unit, whatever that unit would happen to be, if it was 80 acres, it would be 80 acres.

On completion of the initial well, we would have the option to drill a second test and all continuous development would be on a 120 day continuous development. Now, we are here today to set up -- to talk about special pool rules for the Humble City-Strawn Pool including provisions for 80 acre units and assignments of all discovery allowables for the Shipp Well Number 1 located in unit K of Section 11, Township 17 South, Range 37 East, Lea County, New Mexico.

1.

1.

2

3

5

6

7

8

9

24

25

1.1

		9 . 4	1	This pool arrangement on 80 acre spacing would
рта. 1			2	be similar to the Lovington NE and Lovington East field.
	<u></u>	<u>Ş</u>	3	Q They are on 80 acre spacing; are they not?
• · ·			- 4	A This is correct. In our initial discussions with
			5	Pubco, this was taken into consideration and it was
		÷	6	felt that these would be the probable field rules for
		mc cormick	7	the Humble City-Strawn pool.
		5	8	Q Did your farm-out agreement provide for 80, 40, 160
	<b>1</b> 44	Q	9	acre spacing, whatever spacing unit was determined by
		learnley, meier	10	the Oil Conservation Commission?
	1.51	γ, π	11	A This is correct.
	[28	in the second se	12	Q But the checkerboard which you show on Exhibit 2 indicate
			13	the checkerboard prevailing under the farm-out agreement,
	i i	IEW IVE	14	if the checkerboard showed 80 acre spacing and the Oil
		2 2 5 5 5 7 0	15	Conservation Commission approved 80 acre spacing; is that
		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11	16	right?
		1. A L B L B U Q C	17	A That is correct.
		243-6691 Asteal	18	Q Now, I believe you said that you agreed with the cross-
	H	PHONE BLDG. E	19	section which Pubco has presented, it is the same as you
		1092 • F	20	are presenting here?
		N DO N DO N DO N DO N DO N DO N DO N DO	21	A Yes.
	H		22	Q Do you, by these different zones, indicate this is a
2) (42)		AMS BLI	23	separate stratographic trap within the Strawn formation
		209 SIMM	24	or that there is communication between these two zones?
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			25	A In focusing our attention now on Exhibit 3 and Exhibit 4.

٩,

PAGE 49

and the second second second second

they are exactly the same wells as Mr. Causey showed on his cross-section with exactly the same designations. I do definitely agree with Mr. Causey in that this is a Strawn formation here. There are probably -- more likely there is vertical separation between each of the stratographic units, the B', B, and C, although these units occur within two to three hundred feet intervals, and were, more than likely, deposited under similar environment. What we are saying here -- reaching back here to Exhibit Number 2, you can see that these zones are very erratic, of a very erratic nature, both horizontally and vertically and you can see by the blue designation on the map over here, that the B bank facies is coming back to the south and west. This facies disappears -- doesn't disappear, but the rock characteristics change and you can see a number of dry holes that have been affected in Sections 16, 17, and 20 in 16 South, 37 East, and the wells down here in Section 19 and Section 24.

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

ŷ

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NEW MEX

ALBUQUERQUE,

1092 . PHONE 243-6091

XOG

S BLDG. P.O. BO. FIRST NATIONAL

60

BANK BLOG.

EAST • AL BUOUEROUE

dearniev, meier & mc cormick

PAGE

50

What I am saying here, is that each one of these units, each one of these stratographic units, right in here, affect the individual stratographic trap with no particular emphasis being placed on the present day structure.

The 160 acre spacing brought out by Pubco more than

PAGE 51

ter at the second

3	1	likely would have caused some of these zones not to be
	2	drained. As you can see from the dry holes in Sections
02	3	19 and 20, the three producing zones within the total
	4	Strawn unit are independent of one another. In essence,
	5	what I am saying, is that the Strawn being deposited from
<del>Х</del>	6	the same environmental deposition, does have, within it,
ill i	7	individual stratographic traps that are very erratic
ы С	8	and very difficult to find and this is why Pubco came
dearnley, meier & mc cormick	9	so close to the initial discovery well. You can pick
	10	up new zones, productive, stratographic zones, that
у, п	11	come and go over a very short period of time.
	12	For instance, in the cross-section, A and A',
	13	between these two wells, the well right here (indicating)
N R X I C O	14	produces from B' facies and this well (indicating)
COUR.	15	produces from the C facies. These two wells are only
100 E 8 0 1	16	2,550 feet apart and it is very possible with 160 acre
01 • ALE	17	spacing, that one of those zones may have been missed,
243-6691 Kast • Al	18	especially the C zone.
• HONE BLDG.	19	Q You could have a situation where, if you had 160 acre
1092 IANK	20	spacing, you might have one producing well and a good
L O	21	part of the 160 acres might be barren or have no
LDG.0 P	22	production at all?
SIMMS BLDG.0 P.O.	23	A Absolutely. You can see this in Section 20, 16 South,
209 SI	24	37 East. Section 20's producing well is located down
	25	in the SW/4 of Section 20 and that particular well is

----

| 24 | 24 | 24

Ş:

٠,

page 52

.

	1		producing from the B facies and it is surrounded by
	<b>2</b>	1. 	dry holes. There are dry holes in Sections 29, 30,
	3		19, and the one in Section 20. That particular well
	4		has produced over 900,000 barrels of cil on 160
	5		acre spacing and it is possible that that 900,000 barrels
. <u></u>	б		of oil might have been missed.
, international statements and international	7		Now, granted, this is not in the same zone and it
	8		may be within 25 or 30 feet from the producing interval
E S	9		of the Harding Shipp Well, but it is in the same suite
eier	10	n meruna.	of rock deposits and under the same depositional
dearnlev, meier & mc cormick	11		environment which we hope to find productive in the
rne	<u> </u>		general area of the discovery well.
deal	4 00 13	Q	I believe you mentioned previously, that your partnership
	сы мы мы мы мы мы мы мы мы мы мы мы мы мы м		is Spencer and Hudson and you mentioned the fact that
	ג א שש 15 כ ג		you secured the farm-out from Pubco, what is your
	16 16		relationship to the Harding Oil Company?
		A	Our relationship has been that we are geologists, and
	437-0691		we generate drilling prospects for companies such as
	и	19 19	Harding. We have a good working relationship with
	10 200 L		Harding. We offer consultation advice which we have
			done from time to time over the last year, and this is
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		basically our relationship, primarily that of a
	Simms BLDG		consultant.
	MIS 802	Q	You have made a deal with Harding Oil Company to
•	25		develop this area on the acreage you will obtain as a

17

٠1,,

38.0

		•	1	farm-out?
		 	2	A From our farm-out agreement which was consummated on
	1	8	3	November 5, 1971, with the Pubco Corporation. We later
		i i în ser a construir a An ser An ser	4	got approval from the Pubco people to reassign our
an a			5	rights to the Harding Oil Company and Harding assumed
		· <u>- 강</u>	6	our obligations and reentered this well and fulfilled
-	3 3 4	orm	7	our obligations that we had under the contract.
		mc cormick	8	Q So they are going ahead and performing in accordance
	<b>1110</b>	8	9	with the contract?
		tearnley, rneier	10	A This is correct.
	ľ,	Ш '⁄л	11	Q Do you have anything else that you would like to
	<b>p</b>	rnle	5 <b>12</b>	discuss?
		dea		A I would just like to point out, from a geological
	l.		₩.0 ₩.2 ₩.2	standpoint here, that you can see, as I pointed out
	<b>1</b> 4	·· .	15 2 z	before, in the SE/4 of Section 11, Pubco's two wells,
	h	`.		are as close as they legally can be. Also, they are
	14			drilling the Number 3 well up in the NW/4 and our Number
n de la constante de	14		73-00 737 00	2 well is in the NW/4.
	<b>h</b> t	· · · ·		This means there are four wells clustered together
	34	. 1 	20 XNY	and any well that would be drilled beyond these four
	1.V.1			wells would be a considerable step out with 160 acre
ind the second				spacing. Backing up to the well in Section 19, how
	174		10 SWY 23	hazardous that would be as to picking up these individual
			415 34	zones that might be carrying substantial amounts of oil.
	4.9-9		25	We might not find these zones as a result of this wide
Hereador a		5. Z.	* • •	

• • • • • •

1. 1.

at:

. **1**:

. . . . . .

· •

1. 1.

e<sup>6</sup> \*\*\*\* (12) -

· · ·

PAGE 54

step out and I believe that is primarily what I would like to say here. There is no real basis on which to say how large this field will be. From a geological standpoint there is no immediate control over this immediate area, the only point of control we have is in Section 8 and these wells back here (indicating) in the Lovington East pool.

1

2

3

5

б

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

1092 -

NATION

SIMMS BLDC. P.O.

200

0

Α

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

1.

14

144

In Section 11, we had one point of control with the Pubco Number 2 well and because of the geological and engineering datum that was withheld from us, there was no way of telling just how large the pool might be.

The datum certainly points out the risk factor by the nature of the deposition of the two cross-sections. These show this is a risky area and there are zones that likely could be missed by wide spacing in the area. If the geological information as shown in Exhibit 2 is correct, it would be a limited field as far as the area extending to the north and south; would it not? This is true. Referring back to Pubco's map, you will recall that the area went beyond the zero isopach line and their configuration was not exactly the same as ours. However, there was no way of telling how large the field might be. However, it is our hope that with proper development, we will be able to pick up these other zones, these other thin zones that could be very

	· · · · · · · ·	·		PAGE 55
	-	•	1	elusive and hard to find and that oil may be missed on
		•	2	any other spacing arrangement.
			3	MR. HINKLE: That's all I have on Direct.
	<u>.</u> ]	1. 5 5 2	· 4	MR. UTZ: Any questions?
		1. 	5	★ ★ ★ ★
		19 	6	CROSS-EXAMINATION
		rmic	7	BY MR. SPERLING:
		mc cormic	8	Q Mr. Spencer, would you indicate which of the three
	in the state of the	s B B	9	areas that you have referred to, B, B and Grappear and the second s
			10	to have the greatest areal extent insofar as your
2 		learnley, meier	11	studies have shown?
	a ser a s	rnle) "	12	A The greatest areal extent as far as continuity is
		deal	<b>13</b>	concerned is B', by virtue of the wells colored in green,
<u></u>		× 2 3	00 X 14	but as far as reserves of one well, the one located down $^{lpha}$
		ين بن <mark>ت</mark> ريم برين تريم محمد الم	× 15	here (indicating) surrounded by dry holes is out of the
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1	0 4 1 1 1 1 1	w 16	C zone. It has produced in excess of 900,000 barrels.
		0 0 7	100 17	From a reserve standpoint, the blue would be the
n ang n Nan ang <mark>a</mark> ng		1999-5	18	greatest and this well could have easily been missed on
			v 19	a 160 acre basis.
		002 002 002	ы ч. 20	Q Did you consider development of the East Lovington Pool
an a	- <b>101</b>	× • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	₹ ₹ 21	on 160 acre spacing risky?
an a		λγ. Ο Ω 17 1 17 <b>− 2</b>	20 2 2 2 2 2 2	A I suspect that 80 acre spacing would have developed and
	2 24 24		1 1 1 1 2 3	drained what they would have on 160 acres.
1.	₩ <b>3</b> : :1:2		<u>े त</u> 24	Q Do you know what did develop and drain?
		20	25	A Well, this will come in further testimony.
	i Liki i			

.

a en esta

					PAGE
			1	Q	Have you made calculations which would indicate to you
	-		2		the area extent which would be necessary to produce
	1 m	33	3	1	900,000 barrels?
	-		4	λ	No, but that will come, I believe, in later testimony.
1 <b>1</b> - 1	2	100 100 100	5	Q	Do you have an opinion as to the areal extent around
	. pro	÷	6		the Getty-Monty Number 1?
		mc cormick	7	А	The only thing I could show you here would be the
		20	8		development pattern around these wells appear in
	M	81	9		Sections 17, 16, 20 and 23. These are producing wells
* 		meier	10		with one dry hole.
	l		11	Q	Wouldn't you have to have an area greater than 160 acres
	<b>#</b> #	learnley,	12		in order to justify that volumetric production?
	41		13	A	It would depend on the vertical extent.
		IEW ME	14	Q	Have any studies that you have seen or datum that you
	<b>1</b> 4	2 2 5 7 7 7	15	. •	have seen, indicated the vertical extent of any of these
	1		16		zones?
1 A		1● A L Bi L Buqui	17 .	Α	You can certainly see from this (indicating) that this
n an		843-669 Asteal	18	روزه و در از از از	area could easily have been missed.
n na serie de la composition de la comp Reference de la composition de la composit En composition de la composition de l		HONE LDC. E	19	Q	Do you feel the drilling area is in excess of 160 acres
		1092.0F	20	, , î.	here (indicating)?
nin Alian Alian		0.80 0.80 0.80	21	<b>A</b>	I couldn't say.
an 1979) An Antonia Antonio antona		0 F	22	Q	At least 160 acres?
ن رفع می او ر		SIMMS BL( 1216 FI <b>AS</b>	23	A	At least 80 and maybe 160 at most.
	•	209 SIA	24	Q	Now, you have referred to the farm-out agreement between
			25	· ·	Pubco and your partnership, isn't it true that the
بالمحمد المحمد بالمحمد ال	in an	<b>3 1</b> 920 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11			and an

<u>Ç</u>,

r di

· • •

-----

*		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	PAGE 57
		1 2 3 A	agreement contemplated not only 80 acre spacing, but also 160 acre spacing and as high as 320 acres? This is correct.
			So we are not talking about contract provisions, limiting
······································		5	the acreage to 80 acres?
3. 	- <del>``</del>	6 A	That's correct. We initially talked with Orin Crane
1	<b>i</b>	7	and he was later replaced by Dale Harrison and we talked
	mc cormick	8	about 80 acre spacing in these two fields, however, we
	,sa <b>O</b> Ŏ	9	felt it would not be good business to draw up a contract
	eier	10	that would not include 160 and 320 acre spacing.
······································	learnley, meier	11 Q	You were really talking about 160 acres, were you not?
		2 12 A	No, we weren't. We could not have been talking about
an a		0 13 0 13 0 14 0 14 0 14 0 14 0 14 0 14	160 acres. Based on what you see up here (indicating)
		⊌ ₩ ₩ ₩	we didn't rule it out up here (indicating).
en de la composition br>la composition de la c la composition de la c		15 Q	You spoke about the difficulties in finding these other
2010 2010 2010			possible producing zones within the Strawn and the
n an			possibility of missing them on a 160 acre basis; isn't
and a second		89-57 18 18	that true? From a volumetric standpoint, isn't it true
สาร์มาสารมาร์มาราชาวาราชาวาราชาวารา สาร์มาสารมาราชาวาราชาวาราชาวาราชาวาราชาวาราชาวาราชาวาราชาวาราชาวาราชาวาราช สาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์มาสาร์		₩ ₩ 6 0 19	that you might have geological success so far as locating
		1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	one of these was concerned and, at the same time, have
$\mathcal{M}_{\mathbf{r}}$ is a set of the se			economic disaster?
		A A A	This is very true, but I think in answering that
ener a l'action de company des accessos Altra de la company de la c		10 sw	question, if you look at the Pubco development, you will
ta an		NIE 24	see the proximity to this well here definitely points
		25	out they considered the economic potential of the area,
Andreas and a second se			

nin saa Seria Seria

\*1,-

e de la constante

58 PAGE 1 but certainly considered the risks involved here, and 2 also, the other advantages in the way of additional 5 3 zones, that I tend to believe extend out of this area. Do you think 160 acre spacing eliminates the development 4 Ω 5 of these other zones? έĎ. I think it would be hazardous with 160 acre spacing. 6 We Α dearnley, meier & mc cormick feel that the dry hole here (indicating) would have 7 prohibited us and Pubco from developing other locations 8 such as these (indicating). In Section 16, you will see 9 the dry hole in the SW/4, and then again in Section 19 10 you will see a dry hole in the SW/4, then again in 11 Section 30 in the NE/4, and then again in Section 29 in 12 MEXICO 67103 the NW/4. 13 Any one of these dry holes might have prohibited 14 additional drilling in the area and I tend to think that 15 if additional dry holes had been drilled, some of these 16 additional wells might never have been developed and 17 that would have slowed the Strawn development in the 18 BLDG. + P.O. BOX 1092 + PHONE area. 19 Do you have an opinion as to whether or not one well Ũ 20 in this area as it is presently completed within the 21 Humble City Pool would drain in excess of 80 acres? 22 No, I really don't. I believe our engineer will testify Α 23 1216 FI SIMMIS to that.

MR. SPERLING: That's all I have.

14

6

121

1-1-1

pq

1.1

24

25

		page 59
	1	MR. UTZ: Any other questions?
	2	MR. HATCH: There has been, I believe, reference
	3 3 3	made to 80 acre spacing in the East Lovington Pool, I am
	4	not sure that is correct.
	5	Would you have any exception to the Examiner
	enan i <u>(2</u> 1) ai <u>→</u> i nan 6	studying compression records to see what the correct spacing
	÷. E	is in the East Lovington Pool?
	× 00 8	MR. HINKLE: I would certainly recommend that.
	Ě,	MR. UTZ: We will take administrative notice.
		(Witness excused.)
	n nley, i	ROY C. WILLIAMSON,
	dearnley, meier & mc cormick 11 13 14 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15	was called as a witness and, having been already duly sworn,
		testified as follows:
$\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{H}}$ , where $\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{H}}$ , we have $\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{H}}$ , where $\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{H}}$ , $\mathcal{L}_{$	z x ⊮≧ 15	DIRECT EXAMINATION
		BY MR. HINKLE:
		Q Would you state your name and residence?
		A I am Roy C. Williamson, Jr., president of Bailey,
		Sipes & Williamson, of Midland, Texas.
	14 - 2001	Q Have you been employed by the Harding Oil Company as
		a concultant in this case?
	0.01 4 0.02 1 × 10 0.01 1 × 22	A Yes, I have.
	≥iz is oc 24	
	2	A I have.
	A Contraction of the second se	
n an an taon an		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

- **-**

					PAGE 60
	- <u>·</u>		1	Q	And have your qualifications as a petroleum engineer
			2		been accepted as a matter of record?
			3	А	Yes, my qualifications are a matter of record with the
	ی در ۲۹۰۰ - ۱۹۰۰	· ·	<b>4</b>		Commission.
			5	Ŷ	Have you, since your employment, made an independent
	. ¥		6		study of the Humble City-Strawn Pool?
	& mc cormic		7	A	Yes, sir.
	- OO O		8		MR. HINKLE: Are the witness' qualifications
	S ma		9	acce	ptable?
	eier		10	×	MR. UTZ: Yes, they are.
	earnley, meier	× .	11	Q	(By Mr. Hinkle) Have you prepared or has there been
	nley	• •	13		prepared under your direction, certain Exhibits for
	dear	100 671 7108	13	1 <b>4</b>	introduction in this case?
		W MEX	14	A	Yes, sir, there have been.
	f 7	2 2 2 3 2 4 2 4 2 4 2 4 2 7	15	Q	Referring you to Exhibit Number 5, would you explain what
		2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	16		this shows?
		* A L B U	17	••• <b>A</b> •	Exhibit 5 shows the logs from the four wells that were
		13-6691	13		pointed out in Exhibit Number 2. These are located in
	1 - 42 1	ONE 24 DG. EA	19		Sections 16, 17, 20, and 21 of Township 16 South, Range
		092 • PT	20		37 East. Mr. Spencer has referred to the fact that the
in the file		N N L N	21		wells in Sections 16, 17, and 20 are producing from the
e orden en de de ser 1939 - Santa Santa Santa Santa 1939 - Santa S		0.ele.0	22		Strawn section, and the well in Section 21 is a dry
		45 BLD	23		hole.
n de la composition de la composition de la composition de la composition de		209 SIMA 1216	24		I would like to direct your attention to Exhibit
- •			25		Number 5 which shows the perforated intervals of pay

**.** 

60

÷.,

development for the three producing wells. We can see here that the State C-Number 2, which is in Section 17, has a perforated interval. These are all neutron porosity logs. The well in Section 16 is perforated.

1

2

3

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

23

i Co Co

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

趪

The well in Section 20 has a longer perforated interval and pay zone.

In Section 21, which was the dry hole, we see that the pay has failed to develop and this, again, just points out the fact that we do have very rapid change in porosity and permeability development over very short distances in this field.

The three wells that are producing are all producing in excess of 200,000 barrels of oil as of the first of 1972. I might point out that the well in Section 24, is rather spotty with an accumulative production of 4,115 barrels of oil. The well in Section 19, the Clinton-Monty State Number 1 shows 113,000 barrels which again, shows the rapid change in the producing characteristics over very short distances. In Section 20, we have the Getty well, which has been referred to before and which has produced over 900,000 barrels of oil.

Right to the west of it, we have a dry hole and to the SW of it another dry hole. The nearest producer in Section 19, is rather spotty and has produced about

PAGE

1 15,000 barrels of oil as of the first of the year. 2 Calling your attention down to the Lovington East 3 field, in Section 4 of Township 17, South, Range 37 4 East, we have the Getty State U-Number 1 that has 5 produced about 19,600 barrels of oil before being б temporarily abandoned and plugged back to the Paddock. 7 In Section 32, we have the Getty State P Number 1 8 which has produced 419,000 barrels of accumulated production as of the first of the year. 9 10 So we can see that we could have very marked changes in our porosity and permeability development and 11 these wells also exhibited producing characteristics 12 NAVER STREET STREET STREET that were very close, one to the other. 13 Referring you to Exhibit Number 6, would you explain Q 14 what that is? 15 Exhibit Number 6 is a copy of the acoustic log on the А 16 Shipp Number 1 well. I have depicted sections here that 17 include what has been determined to be pay sections at 18 1092 • PHONE short, perforated intervals. 19 I have shown here, and it's a little hard to see, 20 XOS but I have assumed the minimum porosity below which 21 BLDG. . P.O. I production will not occur as being 4 percent. 22 In other words, we have a 4 percent porosity cut-off 23 line and the average porosity line as exhibited by the 24 602 sonic log, is approximately 4.8 percent. We understood 25

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

62

PAGE

that	Pubco had cored their Number 2 Shipp, but the
info	rmation was not available to us, so I needed to make
some	calculations utilizing porosities that were a little
more	representative because I felt this one here was
low.	
	I utilized the sidewall neutron logs, mainly because

ause they were the best logs available, and they were porosity logs from the wells in Sections 16, 17, and 20.

In analyzing these logs, I arrived at an average porosity of approximately 8 percent which was used in my calculations. I see now, from the datum that this was probably high by some 25 percent.

I refer you know to Exhibit Number 7, will you explain that?

Exhibit 7 is a comparison of the reserves calculated by the volumetric method. The fluid samples on this well indicate a bubble point of 2893,000 pounds and an accumulative production of 10,090.

On Exhibit 7, bottom hole pressure was again measured and was found to be 4,188 pounds and from eliciting data from the fluid analyses, we were able to determine the formation volume factor that was initially representative of the oil formation and was representative of a pressure of 4,188 pounds.

i C learnley, meier & mc cormick BLDC. BOX 1092 -BLDG.. P.O. 209

1

C.

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Q

Α

PAG

Utilizing the simplified version above the bubble point I was able to calculate from available data, the amount of stock tank oil originally in place in the reservoir. The figure was calculated to be 741,609 barrels of oil. Without having better datum, I just assumed for estimation purposes, that the recovery would be approximately 20 percent and Pubco has shown it to be 16.67 percent, I believe.

I might point out two things that might alter the calculations of reserves. It is very possible that, in view of the fact we do have bugular porosity we should have matrix porosity due to the fact that the pressure buildup has been so rapid.

It is my feeling that the rapid pressure buildup is probably occurring from the bugular porosity of the reservoir and the pressure measured here probably is pressure contribution from the bugular porosity of the reservoir, as opposed to the matrix porosity.

So, if we had a longer shut-in pressure, we might show that the pressure drop was not quite as severe as we have observed here.

Also, the fact that we have bugular porosity, I think our recovery factor could possibly be somewhat higher than the standard 20 percent. I think the datum indicates that we have a very limited reservoir and

CHERT NATION AL BANK BLDG. EAST-AL BUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO 17105 MERE & MC CORMICK

È i

3

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

PAGE 65

indicates that this field is right in line with what we have seen in the Lovington East and Lovington Northeast fields where those reservoirs have indicated that they are somewhat limited in size.

1

2

3

5

б

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

15

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

× 0 0

્રેટ

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

Referring back to Exhibit Number 1, I think reference has been made to the three wells in Sections 6, 5 and 4 of 17 South, 37 East. These wells are essentially drilled on 160 acre spacing and the well recoveries shown indicate to me, that they are not draining the acreage. We don't know what they are draining because they are all uneconomical wells so it is immaterial whether they are on 40, 80 or 160 acre spacing.

They are not draining a very large area and just because you have water spacing, it doesn't mean you can generate more reserves. So I think we need to look at the basic requirements in view of the reservoir characteristics.

Referring back to Exhibit Number 7, I think that I mentioned before that the sonic log on the Shipp Number 1 indicated 4.8 porosity and the average porosity from Pennsylvanian oil wells, was about 8 percent. I felt 8 percent was near right, but was probably high; but on the other hand, 4.8 was low. Anyway, that was the number I utilized on my calculations.

Again, I estimated the recovery of stock tank oil

66 PAG2

to be placed at 20 percent. Utilizing the original formation volume factor, I made a volumetric calculation of oil in place per acre foot and found it to be 52 barrels of oil per acre fcot.

My calculations of the net pay from the sonic log of the Shipp Number 1 well was substantiated not only by the log, but from the time log which indicated that we do have rock that is more easily drillable here for, I would suppose, greater porosity.

I determined from this 46 feet of net pay and I then calculated the recoverable barrels of oil on an 80 acre basis and on a 40 acre basis. On a 40 acre basis, the total was 95,000 barrels and on 80 acres, 191,000 barrels.

Now, if we assume that the average porosity in the area of the Shipp Number 1 well is approximately 25 percent too high, and that would be indicated by the Pubco data, that would reduce the 80 acre drainage by 25 percent and put it at 150,000 barrels which agrees with the 148,000 barrels figure.

So this data indicates that we are dealing with a reservoir that might not be bigger than 80 acres to start with. I hope, for the sake of the operators, that it proves to be larger, but the data on hand to date does not indicate that it should be larger.

.

1

2

3

á

б

7

8

					page 67	
			1		We could take the 80 acre total and multiply	
			2		by two and show we would get 400,000 barrels by draining	
	-		3	₽1 e	160 acres, but I think the data that has been calculated	
		• · ·	- 4		indicates that we do not have a reservoir that big.	
		in in indexes	5		I would say that it doesn't really matter and	
		<b>K</b>	6		that it is immaterial if you don't have a reservoir	
n nin minin ni kaĝaja			7		larger than 80 acres, you couldn't expect to drain an	
		B ^	8		area larger than 80 acres.	
۴			9.	Q	Is that all you have in connection with Exhibit 7?	
			10	Γ Λ	I believe so.	
	pr E		11	•• Q		ľ
an a		λ. I		×	Referring you to Exhibit Number 8, would you explain	
			12		that?	
			13	Α	Exhibit 8 is a study of the economic development. In	
		N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	14		arriving at item number 1, we utilized \$3.44 per barrel	
	1	.¥ ⊌⊌ ZC	15		of oil and \$0.22 per MCF of gas. I utilized an average	
		8 11 11 7 7 8 7 11	16		of 1,000 cubic feet per barrel of oil, which is probably	
			17		a little low.	
	4	43-669    5 T + A L	18	•	I estimated taxes and operating costs and ran this	
		та 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	19		out mathematically and showed that to pay out for the	.
		092 • PI	20		drilling and preliminary tests, the taxes and operating	
		N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	21		costs, it would require approximately 90,000 barrels	1.   2
1. 		00 e F e T g Z	22	114. 	of oil.	 
		MS 810 5 F1351	23	. • 	If we reduced our average porosity to 6 percent	
10		100 SIM	24		instead of the 8 percent, it would show that on 40 acre	   . :
		r4	25		spacing it would be uneconomical.	5

----

ter an ter and 
I A

ZAGE

On 80 acre spacing, I think we probably have a reasonable prospect, we certainly would get our money back, plus some more and changes are that we might develop more reserves by means of two things. One, the recovery might be greater than 20 percent and this would be a major thing that I think we might see. And, also, the pressure that we have measured might be a little higher than we think, at least this is my opinion. Of course, if the pressure is higher, we should show more oil in place. Now, I might mention that the pressure taken in the Shipp Number 1 was after production of some 10,900 barrels of oil. At that time, calculations should have been made as to what the volumetric oil in place should have been. Do you have any comments with respect to any of the 0

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

A

XICO 87103 87105

BLDG.P.O. BOX 1002=PHONE 241-669 1851 NATIONAL BANK BLDG. RAST-A1

SIMMS 1216 FI

209

dearnley, meier & mc cormick

28

1.0

ĺ.ví

Exhibits introduced by Pubco?

I might make a comment on Exhibit Number 5, their Exhibit Number 5. Again, I believe the location of their well Number 3 would probably be just about on this line (indicating), I'm not sure of that though.

This would indicate it would be sharing the drainage area that the Harding Number 1 is sharing and which would indicate that we now have essentially three wells which might be sharing recoverable reserves of

یں۔ میں باری ا		PAGE 69
2	1	150 Cost of oil.
۰۰۰ ۲۰۰۰ ۱۹۹۹ - ۲۰۰۹ ۱۹۹۹ - ۲۰۰۹	2	Q What conclusions have you come up with as a result of
- d	3	your studies in this area?
	4	A It is my conclusion that 80 acre proration units would
	5	be preferable in developing the field because of the
2 2	6	erratic nature of the porosity and permeability. This
, mir	7	erratic nature would cause risks in getting dry holes
	8	and these risks would escalate very rapidly on 160 acre
-		
	<b>)</b>	space outs.
a iou		The rapid changes would not only affect drainage,
A A		but actual pay development. We have said that these
arn		wells, in this area, do change very rapidly and we have
		seen where a well will recover a lot of oil right next
	W 0 14 M 2 W 2	to a dry hole.
. 🚑	≩ 15 ⊃ z	The communication between the Harding well and
		the Pubco well is obviously very good and I think that
		the risk that is inherent in this reservoir was exhibited
	18	by Pubco in its desire to drill their well as close to
	N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	the discovery well as they could get.
	14.280 20	With the risks involved in this reservoir, I
	× 21	probably would have done just what they did, get as close
	•.4017 <b>22</b>	to the producer as I could because I don't want to drill
11	9100	a dry hole. I would rather share the reservoir with
	31MM	
	Ř	someone than get a dry hole.
1.1	25	Q Do you have any further conclusions?
	doarnlov moier & mr cormick	3         4         5         6         7         6         7         8         9         10         11         12         10         11         12         13         14         15         16         17         18         19         16         17         18         19         10         11         12         13         14         15         16         17         18         19         20         21         22         23         24         25

. .

al the plan is the first first the

•				PAGE 70
		1	Α	You have good rock development in the reservoir and
	ار بر از	2	· . 	the economics of 80 acre spacing will be very adequate.
		3		If you did not have good rock development the fact
		4		you drilled on 160, or 320 acre spacing would not help
	tau I	5		you economically because, with poor rock development,
· 		б		you are not going to be able to drain a very large area
	cormick	7	annes a s	anyway
	<b>-</b> 8	8	Q	Is it your opinion, then, that the adoption of temporary
	S mc	9		80 acre spacing will be in the interest of conservation,
	T Teier	10		of hydro carbons and the prevention of underground
ni in the second se	ř ľ	11		waste?
	tearnley,	<sub>8</sub> 12	A	Yes, sir.
	dear	8012 · 13	Q	Would adopting 160 acre spacing protect correlative
		* opixa	a	rights?
		z x 15	A	I would say no, because you might miss, completely miss,
a da anti-		иника 16 16		the development of a porosity or permeability zone.
			Q	Do you have anything else that you would like to add?
		18 ST • AL	A	I think that possibly the Exhibit of Pubco, Pubco's
			4	Exhibit Number 5, that indicated bottom hole pressure
3		ANK BL	•	that we do see that apparently the pressure is beginning
	6-8			to turn or curve and this could possibly indicate that
		0.9 AN 55		we are seeing some pressure coming out from the matrix
		15813 23		of the reservoir which might support the fact that we
1		NINS 802	······································	have a little higher pressure than we think we do, I
		25		certainly hope so, because that would mean there would

- <sup>2</sup> - Ş.-

	-	_	÷	PAGE 71
			1	be more reserves to be produced.
	~		2	MR. HINKLE: We would like to offer Exhibits 1
	·	ů,	3	through 8.
success conducted system -		: (1); ; - * - *	4	MR. UT2: Exhibits 1 through 8 will be entered
			5	into the record of this case.
			6	(Whereupon, Harding's Exhibits 1 through 8
		Jui	7	were entered in evidence.)
1	ľ	dearnley, meier & mc cormick	8	NR. UTZ: Any questions?
e		8 M	9	* * * * *
2		ier.	10	CROSS-EXAMINATION
	P#	, me	11	BY MR. SPERLING:
,		nle)	<sub>8</sub> 12	Q Mr. Williamson, referring again to Exhibit Number 2,
-	1	dear	13 0012	I believe it is, and the three producing wells that
n	R	_	x 0 x 0 x x x 14	you referred to and the one dry hole which are in the
1			2 M - 15	Lovington Northeast Pool area, do you have an opinion
-				as to the extent of the area that those wells are
				draining and have drained?
			18	A Yes, I have. Look at this (indicating) and it is my
		- 	NO 19	opinion that those wells are very capable of obtaining
,	4		Hd • 200	a production that they had exhibited from 80 acre
	5 5			spacing.
		ar Ang	0.00 • <b>22</b>	Now, this line will show what the pay interval is.
		124		In other words, there has not been sufficient testing
		1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1997 - 1	wis 60 24	in those wells to indicate how far the pay zone extends
			25	below the pore formation.
			·	

 $\lambda_{i,k}$ 

18

11-5

`I"

. -

		PAGE 72
	1	So, by referring to Exhibit 5, we can see the
	2	perforated intervals are in the top of the indicated
	3	porosity zone.
	4	In considering the volume of oil produced from some
and an and an and an and an	5	of those that have been drilled on 80 acres well, I
	6	think the highest well, I don't think we are looking
	7	for 900,000 barrels naturally, we will be looking for
	8	it.
	3	
dearnley, meier &		Q Even on 160 acre spacing, it could occur?
	10	A What about 160 acres?
ev. r	11	Q It could occur on 160 acre spacing?
	12	Λ Oh, yes.
	13	Q Now, if this if your conclusion concerning the extent
	14	of this reservoir as possibly being confined to 80 acres
	15	is true, should not the next step be taken in order to
	16	confirm whether it is or not?
	17	A If we determine this from subsequent pressures, I,
	18	personally, if I were an operator spending my money,
PHONE 2	19	wouldn't drill another well anywhere here before I got a
1082 • PH	20	large pressure buildup. I feel it is a greater risk
L A L A L A L A L A L A L A L A L A L A	21	stepping out on a 160 acre basis because you are very
	22	likely to miss part of the reservoir these wells are
	23	producing from.
9 SIMMS	23	This well was not taken to the Strawn zone by Pubco,
		obviously they did not feel the well justified going any
	25	

1.

and the feel

				PAGE 73
		1		deeper to the Strawn.
		2	Q	I believe you already reduced your volumetric calculations
	?	3		somo 25 percent?
		4	A	Yos.
		٥		Now, in arriving at your net pay figure, how did you
		6		
	i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	7		conclude there were 46 net feet of pay when there seems
				to be an indication of a maximum of 34 feet?
			Λ	I took all the net pay above the 4 percent porosity
	n d	9		cut off which was confirmed by the log on the Shipp
<b>C</b>	<b>Di</b>	10		Number 1.
	tearnby meier &	11	Q	Would you consider this core information to be more
	r d	<u>ه</u> 12		reliable?
		13 13 13	A	I would suppose it would be, yes.
		×	Q 9	What kind of scale did you upe for the 4 percent cut off
1		27 		in porosity?
and and a second se			A	What kind of scale?
	\$. }-€	5 1 1 1 1 7 1 7	Q.	Yes, porosity scale.
···· · ·	2 14			
		E 24	A	I calculated the matrix velosity for the reservoir and
14. *		хона <b>19</b>		used the time equivalent equation to calculate what 4
, dik Antonio antonio		20 X X 20		percent would be.
		0 ₹ 21 0 0	Q ···	Now, if I understood your testimony correctly, I believe
		• • × 22		you suggested temporary 80 acre spacing. What exactly
		18 SW 23		do you mean by that?
• • •		1121 24	A	Well, as I understand it
		~ 25		MR. HINKLE: That is what the Application is for,
		na. The second		
ал. Ал		*x-		

`**1**,,

Sec. Sec.

그는 여러 생각되는 것 같아. 동네 가지 않는 것 같아.

. .
				PAGE -74
			1	temporary.
		ی کی ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک ایک	2	Q (By Mr. Sperling) Well, are you suggesting the
		See 1	3	possibility that, at some time in the future, this be
			4	expanded to 160 acre spacing?
	-		5	A I have no feel for that, as far as I am concerned,
			6	permanent 80 acre spacing rules could be adopted.
an a		cormick	7	Q Do you think that Pubco's Exhibit 5 shows that the
		CO		Harding well is draining in excess of 80 acres?
	nan an Artista Artista	a mc	9	A It shows 90.4 acres.
e de la companya de l La companya de la comp		ier &	10	Q Do you agree with that?
12 • 24	<b>641</b>	dearnley, meier	11	A If we assume the reservoir is homogeneous within the
		nley,	12	circle, yes. If it is not homogeneous, we could have a
			13	limited reservoir that is smaller than 90.4 acres.
	<b>64</b>		14	Q But you don't have any evidence of that?
			15	A No, there is none in existence.
		ר ב מיש מיש מיש מיש	16	Q Did your studies indicate the presence of fractures
		0 8 9 9 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	17	insofar as these zones are concerned in the Strawn and
		-9691 e. T a A L Bi	18	possible communication between them?
		0 16 245 6. E AS	19	A I have no data as to fracture conditions in the
		92 • PHC	20	reservoir, perhaps the core analysis would show it.
		AC X	21	Q Mr. Williamson, on your Exhibit Number 2, I notice you
		● P.0.	22	have a location shown to indicate your Number 2 well
		8 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	23	in Section 11?
an an an Araba an Araba. An an Araba an Araba An Araba an Araba		0 SIMMS	23 24	A Yes.
an a		50	2 <b>4</b> 25	Q What are your plans as to the drilling of that well?
	19 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20		23	

Jan - 2 - and a second

`1,,

and a second			PAGE 75
			1 A I will defer that to the operator.
	ж. 1	n - Series Alexandre - Series Alexandre - Series Name	MR. HINKLE: The next witness will cover that.
		<u>ි</u> හැ දි	3 Q (By Mr. Sperling) Do you know about the Pubco well
			drilling, the well just to the north of your location?
:	-	n - Stan	A I was told that it was around 9,000 feet, that's all
			the information I have had to date.
, a <u>.</u>		mc cormick	
	f		
	and a state of the		MR. UTZ: Any other questions?
		8	(Mo response.)
		.00 10	inte order it not, the writhess may be excused.
	14		(Witness excused.)
	<b>P</b>	dearnley, meier	
			JAMES JUSTICE,
n an		⊌ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩ ₩	was called as a witness and, having been already duly sworn,
		z ⊼ ⊌₩ 15	testified as follows:
			DIRECT EXAMINATION
			BY MR. HINKLE:
		1999-51 18	Q State your name, residence and position, please.
			A My name is James O. Justice; my residence in in Dallas,
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		на. 6 м 20	Texas; and I am chairman of the board and chief executive
	kan an a	1 x 0 x 0 y 1 y 21	officer of Harding Oil Company.
		SLD0 R5T -	
		51 1210 FIL	
		8 <b>2</b> 4	
an a	た。 1975年1日 1月1日 1月1日 1月1日 1月1日 1月1日 1月1日 1月1日 1	25	on a number of different prospective drilling opportunities

° 1,:

 		÷ == = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =	PAGE 76
_ ÷	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1	and took from them, at their recommendation, the
<b></b>		2	Pubco farm-out that had been made to them previously in
•	05	3	November of last year.
		4	Q And you have assumed responsibility for complying with
 ·		5	the Pubco contract?
		6	A Yes.
	mc cormick	7	Q And Harding Oil Company deepened the Pubco well and
ан 1. 2. <b>ра</b>	COL	8	made the discovery?
		9	A Right, there was a good opportunity from three standpoints
	ц Х	10	one, the potential of the reservoir; two, the opportunity
	dearnley, meier		
T.	ley, I	11	for developing acreage significant to us, and third,
	arn 	12	the opportunity for return.
		13	Q State, briefly, how the Harding Oil Company is operated.
R		14	A Basically we obtain prospects from consulting geologists
, N	С. Б. С. С. Б. С.	15	of which Spencer and Hudson are major contributors. We
	11日の 11日の 11日の 11日の 11日の 11日の 11日の 11日の	16	offer these through an investing public.
H		17	Q Have you given notice to the public company of your
1 1 1	243-669 45 T • Al	18	attention of drilling the Number 2 well in the time
	MO.	19	provided by the farm-out agreement?
	1092 • P	20	A Yes.
	× 0 0 3 0 4 , 2	21	Q What procedure are you following?
	0.0 1. ⊢ • ₹ 13 Z	22	A Shortly after completion of the Shipp Number 1 well
	5 8 6 1851 1851	23	we prepared our S-10 registration and submitted it to
	00 SIMMI	24	the Security and Exchange Commission for their review.
	50	25	There is a 120 day clause associated with this and we
		i	
<b>P</b>			

r.

**ئا**ر

1 recognized that because of the time this would be 2 difficult to achieve. 3 Have you filed with the Security and Exchange Commission, Q 4 a plat or plans for development not only of the Number 5 2 well, but of the acreage in general? б Α Yes, in our initial registration with the Security and 7 Exchange Commission, we filed for the development of the 8 acerage on 80 acre spacing if it were oil and 320 9 spacing if it were gas. 10 This action was taken by us not only from the recommendations of the consulting geologists, but also 11 on our own house investigation. We felt that, as a 12 result of examining the area, from the way it drilled 13 and the way it drained, that producing on 80 acres 14 presented the optimum kind of spacing for the area. It 15 was on that judgment and on that basis that we went 16 ahead with the 80 acre proposition. 17 Now, if the Commission should approve 160 acre spacing, 18 Q would this be difficult for you concerning your 19 BLDG Application with the Security and Exchange Commission? 20 ĝ There would be several adverse effects, a significant А NATIONAL 31 8L06.• P.O. time delay would be associated with it, and it would 22

dearnley, meier & mc cormick 💿

ß

77

PAGE

It would also require changing the ground rules under which the offers would be made. This would be a

require refinancing.

23

24

		· · · ·	PAGE 78
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1		difficulty not only with the Security and Exchange
•	2		Commission, but I think it would put our contract in
	3	1154 1947 1947	jeopardy so far as our ability to meet the time require-
	4		ments of the contract are concerned.
	5	· Q	Do you have any intention after drilling the Number 2
5000 <b>X</b> ana a	б	te e e	well, of drilling additional wells in the area?
	7	А	Yes, we have applied we have made application to drill
200	8		two additional wells. These applications are being held
X E	9		pending the outcome of this hearing.
learney, meier & mc comick ************************************	10	Q A	Can you tell the locations of those wells?
, E	11	A	The locations are shown on Exhibit 2, and they are
	12		designated the numbers 3 and 4 wells. There's one to
UCC Co ar	13	15	the east and one to the northwest.
W MEX	14	Q	And, if 80 acre spacing is adopted, you intend to
2 Z 2 Z 2 Z 2 Z 2 Z 2 Z	15		proceed on the basis outlined and drill these wells?
QUERQ	16	A	Yes, that is correct.
• A L BU	17	Q	From all the information which has been available to
1999-E3			you and from employing consulting firms, have you formed
0 PHONE 243-0691	• ••		any conclusions as to how the area should be developed?
1092 6 P 1		Α	Yes.
	0	Q	From a conservation standpoint?
06.0 P.O. 80)	22	A	Yes. First of all, we feel the original assessment
SIMMS BLOG	23		and conclusions have been confirmed.
209 SIMA	24	-	Secondly, we feel that it would be in the interest
м	25		of our investors to continue on 80 acre spacing.

4.4 1 7

3

5

PAGE

			· · · · -	PAGE 79
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1	Third, we feel that in the interest of conservation,
		باری مراجع از مراجع	2	it will effectively and efficiently drain the acreage
		$\sim$	3	based again on the assessments obtained form the
		lang, sa Sang sa Sang sa	4	
			5	consulting engineers.
			•	Fourth, we feel that it will also preserve the
		÷.	5	correlative rights of others in the area, that 160 acre
1	3 - 4	ill of	7	spacing, in our view, would jeopardize.
		dearnley, meier & mc cormick	8	Q Have you any objections, or any favorable comments from
۲۰ <u>مر</u> ید در در منطق کرد. مرکز مرکز میکند در منطق میکند میکند.	pua	8	9	any operators in the area concerning your Application for
		ier.	10	80 acre spacing?
	P	Ĕ	11	
	§ 1 •	ley.	12	
		arns 87105		the area; Mr. H. L. Brown, Atlantic Richfield, and
an a		de Six	13 13	I think, probably one other who may have communicated
$p_{\rm eff} = p_{\rm eff}$	Î	EV ME	14 I	by telegram or letter supporting 80 acre spacing.
$\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{M}}$		2.8	15 IS	Q Are these from owners who have acreage in the area that
an in a an an an gaine. An an			u 0 2 16	are supporting your Application?
	Î.	- 4 F 81	17	A Yes, sir.
an a		3-669	18	Q Do you have anything further?
•		ONE 24	ž 19	A Nothing other than I realize these business aspects
		002 e PH	¥ 20	are not really germane to the Commission's deliberations,
		xog	21 21	nonetheless, I wanted to take the opportunity to point
n para de la composición de la composi Composición de la composición de la comp		. O. 4	TION	
		• • •	ž 22	them out because, in our perspective, they are
na de la composition br>La composition de la c	許將	AMS BL	23	significant factors that influence our operations. We
an a		209 SIM	24	feel that from a business aspect there is good and
			25	sufficient reason for continuing on 80 acre spacing for
			[	

 $\sum_{i=1}^{n}$ 

*لېږينې* 

i,

**۴**۳

•  $\sim ,$ 

. í.

.

•

ેરે ⊱ા≇

	مەنبەر			PAGE BO
	<b>_</b>			the reasons that have been outlined here today and
				which support our initial judgment in making this
	بعضو ا			particular arrangement.
, A		2		MR. HINKLE: We understand there have been letters
	<b>-</b> ** .			or celegrams sent to the Commission.
	-	ين الا		MR. HATCH: There is a telegram from Pennzoil, a
		in the second se		telegram from Atlantic Richfield, both in support of Harding's
	2 2 2 2 2 2	00		Application. There is also a letter from Texas Independent
		& mc cormick		Petroleum supporting Harding Oil Company's Application.
			munikje 🚦	MR. HINKLE: I believe that's all we have.
·		dearnley, meier		MR. UTZ: I would like to ask a question in regard
		nley,		to the Number 2 well. How much longer do you have to get
		eari	108	the approval of the Security and Exchange Commission to
	e Pi		MEXIC 87	complete the well?
			×× ⊎⊎ Z ¥ ⊎₩	THE WITNESS: We have made application and expect
-		с'		comment this week from them.
a sent sen sen	і 1 ра	-		MR. UTZ: Any other questions?
			- 6691 - A T - AL BU	
tan ang pangangan Kabupatèn Kabupatèn K			E 241	CROSS-EXAMINATION
а 1990 <sup>10 – 10</sup>			BLDG.	BY MR. SPERLING:
· ·			CX 1092	$\Omega$ Did you have separate registration for each of these
2 <b>7</b>			P.O. BO	prospects, Mr. Justice?
		4	BLDG.	A We have filed separately on the first and second, on
••• . • •			SiMMS 8 1210 FU	the subsequent ones, we might not.
			209	
			:	Q What are the economic risks to Harding under your

٠۴,

an the second

· . .

÷.,

				PAGE 81
	ی کی کار این کار	1		arrangement?
	۔ بر اور اور اور اور اور اور اور اور اور او	2	A	We have economic risks in terms of the cost of the
	. – ž	3	, ,	acreage that we are dealing with here, along with the
	2 	4		initial acquisition risk. We have legal fees and risks
		5		in terms of meeting our contract obligations. Some of
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	б		the risks are more than economic.
	cormick	7	Q	Well, assuming the cost of the well to be \$300,000, how
		. 8		much of that represented investment by Harding?
	s mc		A	I can't give you the precise figure off the top of my
•				head, but our investment in that would be a small
		11		parcentage of the total investment.
	i Inle	<sub>2</sub> 12	Q	What is your participation in production?
	lean	13 10 13	А	We will participate in production by less than 20
		14 MEX		percent.
2 2	-	יג שא 15 סיש	Q	So, in effect, the wells are being paid for by your
na na an Africa Éann	n an	8 3 10 16	77	investors?
<b>C</b> <sup>2</sup>			A	Yes.
and and an and a second se	enne	1009-51	Q	And you receive a 20 percent interest without a
		т 19 • Ноне • Вгос		substantial investment in the cost of drilling the well;
		1002 001 PH		is that a fair statement?
	1 100 1 101	- x0 - 1 21	A	I think that's a fair statement, yes.
•		t z 22	Q	Referring to the contract and the acreage that you have
2		SIMMS BLDG		under the Pubco farm-out, you have a double number of
		0121 24		locations available to you on 80 acre spacing or to
. * · · · ·	-	25	11	your investors, than you would have on 160 acre spacing?
			<b></b>	

PAGE

1.

Α I haven't counted them up, but it seems logical to say 2 that. 3 MR. SPERLING: I think that's all I have. MR. UTZ: Any other questions? 5 (No response.) б MR. UTZ: If not, the witness may be excused. dearnley, meier & mc cormick 7 (Witness excused.) 8 MR. UTZ: Does that complete your case? 9 MR. HINKLE: That concludes our case. 10 MR. UTZ: Any statements? 11 MR. BUELL: On behalf of H. L. Brown, Jr., we would 12 like to support the Harding Application and oppose the Pubco 1.54 Application. 13 14 On the 80 acre spacing, we feel it would be prudent to require drilling either in the SE/4 Quarter or the NE/4 15 Quarter of any section. 16 MR. UTZ: The northeast? 17 MR. BUELL: The NE and the SW, I'm sorry. 18 MR. UTZ: Anything further? 19 MR. SPERLING: I would like to say just briefly, 20 SIMMS BLDG. P.O. BOX Mr. Examiner, that we feel that the data which is based on " 21 reliable information and not on speculative data which was 22 [4 presented concerning the reservoir, certainly supports the 23

Application of Pubco for 160 acre spacing.

While it is true that there are only two wells

PAGE

82

Ж÷

24

25

presently drilled and completed in the pool, the information which is available at this time from the standpoint of reservoir information is much more abundant than in any other two well fields I have ever seen before. I think this information shows conclusively that it would be economically prudent to develop this field on 160 acre spacing.

7 MR. HINKLE: The well was deepened on information 8 given to Harding by Pubco which showed on its face that this 9 was possibly a very limited area. It has been brought out here in testimony, that drilling in the Strawn area in the vicinit, of the northeast and east areas have been very erratic and it is clear that this is a stratographic formation or pool and that you can have a dry hole right next to a producer.

I think that in summing up all the evidence together 15 that has been introduced by both sides, would indicate that 16 it is a limited reservoir and I think that Roy Williamson's testimony shows very definitely that he wouldn't even advise 18 an operator to drill another well if the pressure continues 19 I don't think the Commission can assume here that to drop. 20 the reservoir has sufficient development to justify 160 acre 21 spacing, at this time. 22

So I believe the thing to do at this time would be 23 for the Commission to adopt temporary 80 acre spacing rules on 24 the basis of one year and to take a look and see what develops 25

1092 . PHONE 243-069 BLDG. XOG BLDG. P.O. BO 2

3

4

5

6

10

11

12

13

14

17

30

dearnley, meier & mc cormick 🚲

PAGE



				PAGE 85
	1		1	STATE OF NEW MEXICO )
			2	) ss County of Bernalillo )
	-	88	3	I, RICHARD E. MCCORMICK, a Certified Shorthand Reporte
	ſ		4	in and for the County of Bernalillo, State of New Mexico,
		and and a second se	5	do hereby certify that the foregoing and attached Transcrip
1.			б	of Hearing before the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commissio
		micl	7	was reported by me; and that the same is a true and correct
	<b>—</b>	COL		record of the said proceedings to the best of my knowledge,
		mc	9	skill and ability.
		20		SALLY and ability.
an a		mei	10	Ruhard & MC princic
		dearnley, meier & mc cormick	11	CERTIFIED SHORTHAND REPORTER
		arn	12	
			13	
		N M M	14	
	<b>B</b> rawni	χ Σ Ο	15	
a Aliante de la companya de la company Aliante de la companya	1	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	16	
an a		10 4 1 8 1	17	
	-	43-009	18	
2. 2.	1	10NE 2	19	
	e	092 e P f N K B L	20	
	]	BOX 1	21	
ra la constante de la constante La constante de la constante de		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	22	and the state the state the state the state the
i en Serazo entre antés por la composition de la composition		8 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	23	
		SIMMS 1210 F		the Samaror Description 1972
		508	24	How Marinos Oil Combervation Comission
			25	REA REATOD AIT DOUDON
4.9 				
	stand a stand a	<b>.</b>		
4.4 8.4				
n an	na an inimitente. Aire	energenergenergenergenergenergenergener		n an
a segue de la companya de la company				

1. 64.55 4.00

11

· · · \*,

Sum in the second

Section and

-				PAGE	86	
1	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1	INDEX			
-		2	WITNESS:		PACE	
	33 23	3	MARION CAUSEY			
	i je z na na na na na na na na na	4	Direct Examination by Mr. Sperling		5	
	S.	5	Cross-Examination by Mr. Hinkle		15	
		6	Cross-Examination by Mr. Utz		21	
		7	Recross-Examination by Mr. Hinkle	,	23	
	00 0	8	CHARLES SANDERS		· · · ·	
11	E S	9	Direct Examination by Mr. Sperling	27 N.	25	
	Ser.	10	Cross-Examination by Mr. Hinkle		43	
	tearnley, meier & mc corrnick	11	RICHARD F. SPENCER			
	<b>ne</b> ) "	12	Direct Examination by Mr. Hinkle		45	
<b>F</b> .	<b>dear</b>	13	Cross Examination by Mr. Sperling	•	55	
1	W MEX	14	ROY C. WILLIAMSON	a X.		
	2 N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	15	Direct Examination by Mr. Hinkle		59	
	τ κ ω ω Ω υ σ σ κ	16	Cross-Examination by Mr. Sperling		71	
M		17	JAMES JUSTICE			
n test S S Alan	243-00914 145T • AL	18	Direct Examination by Mr. Hinkle	•	75	
	u <sup>u</sup>	19	Cross-Examination by Mr. Sperling		80	
	X 1092 ●PHON	20				
1 m		21				
		22			н. Н	
	SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. \$0	23				
bri Lini	209 SIMMS 1216 F	24		۰ بر این ا		
Hat	ñ			* <b>*</b>		

с. 				PAGE	87
		1	<u>EXHIBITS</u>	•	
	-	2	APPLICANT'S	OFFERED	ADMITTED
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		<b>Ö</b> , <b>3</b>	PUBCO PETROLFUM CORPORATION		
	1		Exhibit 1	6	42
		5	Exhibit 1-A	7	42
		× •	• Exhibit 1-B	14	42
			Exhibit 2	26	42
		dearnley, meier & mc cormick (8) 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	Exhibit 3	27	42
		Ш Х	Exhibit 4	28	42
6		10	Exhibit 4-A	30	42
		Ĕ 11	Exhibit 5	31	42
			Exhibit 6	34	42
			Exhibit 6-A	35	42
	ľ	× • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Exhibit 7	37	42
		ຂຶ⊻ ູ≩ ຟັຟ 15	Exhibit 8	38	42
		ອີ້ນີ້ ວິວີ 16 ວິຊີ		an an tao an An tao an tao	
		рын 11 ран 11  ран 11	HARDING OIL COMPANY		
	a ta sa	189-15 18	Exhibit 1	47	71
		× ¥ ⊒ ⊒ z v 19	Exhibit 2	47	71
		лон 19 • рын 19 • хих 20	Exhibit 3	47	71
			Exhibit 4	49	71
		0 0 4 ⊢ 3 z 22	Exhibit 5	60	71
2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2		1210 FIRE 5	Exhibit 6	62	······································
		4W15 80 24	Exhibit 7	63	71
	101	~ 25	Exhibit 8	67	71
				53	

.

.

.

 $\mathbf{k}^{\prime}$ 

5. . . **\*\*** 5

-- · ·

4.4 -

....

`La



### OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

STATE OF NEW MEXICO P. O. BOX 2068 - SANTA FE \$7501 GOVERNOR BRUCE KING CHAIRMAN

LAND COMMISSIONER ALEX J. ARMIJO MEMBER

STATE GEOLOGIST A. L. PORTER, JR. SECRETARY - DIRECTOR

July 17, 1972

Mr. James E. Sperling Modrall, Sperling, Roehl, Harris & Sisk Post Office Box 2168 Albuquerque, New Mexico 87103

ł	Case No	4748	
	Order No.	R-4337	
	Applicant:		
	3		

PUBCO PETROLEUM CORPORATION

#### Dear Sir:

Enclosed herewith are two copies of the above-referenced Commission order recently entered in the subject case.

Very truly yours, Fortune. a.L.

A. L. PORTER, Jr. Secretary-Director

ALP/ir

22.

٩.,

Copy of order also sent to:

Hobbs OCC X Artesia OCC Aztec OCC

Other Mr. Clarence Hinkle, Mr. Sumner Buell

#### BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

> CASE NO. 4748 Order No. R-4337

APPLICATION OF PUBCO PETROLEUM CORPORATION FOR SPECIAL POOL RULES, LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

#### ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

#### BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 a.m. on June 28, 1972, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Examiner Elvis A. Utz.

NOW, on this <u>17th</u> day of July, 1972, the Commission, a quorum being present, having considered the testimony, the record, and the recommendations of the Examiner, and being fully advised in the premises,

#### FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject matter thereof.

(2) That the applicant, Fubco Petroleum Corporation, seeks the promulgation of special rules and regulations for the Humble City-Strawn Pool, Lea County, New Mexico, including provisions for 160-acre spacing units and wells to be located within 150 feet of the center of any quarter-quarter section.

(3) That the evidence presented at the hearing disclosed that the wells completed in the subject pool to date have experienced a rapid decline in bottom-hole pressure which would indicate that the pool reserves are either extremely limited or the area of drainage is very small or both.

That the evidence indicates that no well in the pool would have 160 productive acres to be dedicated to it.

(4) That the applicant has not established that the wells in the Humble City-Strawn Pool can efficiently and economically drain and develop 160 acres or that the establishment of special rules and regulations providing for 160-acre spacing units, even on a temporary basis, would prevent the economic loss caused by the drilling of unnecessary wells, avoid the augmentation of risk arising from the drilling of an excessive number of wells, prevent reduced recovery which might result from the drilling

-2-CASE NO. 4748 Order No. R-4337

of too few wells, or otherwise prevent waste or protect correlative rights.

(5) That the subject application should be denied.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That the subject application is hereby denied.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove designated.

STATE-OF-NEW-MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

BRUCE KING, Chairman

KAUNA 1.3 ALEX J. ARMIJO, Member

A. L. PORTER, Jr., Member & Secretary

SEAL

dr/

٦.

4748. Heard. 6-28-72 Rec. 6-29-72. Dinie the 160 Ac. Spacin request of pubeo. 1. There is little receson to believe the pool coverer 160 acrestille the 640 to be dedecated to the 4-160 Ac. cenitor that would be dedecided to the 4 wella duilles 2. He portis non a chually dereloped on 40 acres.

CASE	
	pool rules a
	Mexico, includit and for the assignment of an office E. D. Shipp Well No. 1 locates is Unite Township 17 South, Range 37 East.
<u>CASE 4750</u> :	Application of Cities Service Oil Company for an unorthodom location, Lea County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above- styled cause, seeks authority to drill a producing well in its Southeast Maljamar Grayburg-San Andres Unit Waterflood Project Area at an unorthodox location 1155 feet from the South line and 1385 feet from the East line of Section 29, Township 17
	South, Range 33 East, Maljamar Pool, Lea County, New Mexico. Applicant further seeks a procedure whereby additional injec- tion and production wells within the project area at un- orthodox locations may be approved administratively.
<u>CASE 4751</u> :	Application of Sun Oil Company for pool extension, Lea County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks the extension of the horizontal limits of the Lusk-Morrow Gas Pool, Lea County, New Mexico to include all of Sections 15 and 16
CASE 4752:	of Township 19-South, Range 32 East. Application of Claude C. Kennedy for permission to flare casinghead gas, McKinley, County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks an exception to Order No. R-4070, to flare casinghead gas produced by his BSK Edna
ж. б () 	Well No. 1 located in Unit F of Section 8, Township 17 North, Range 8 West, Lone Pine Dakota "D" Pool, McKinley County, New Mexico.

Stage.

a

١,

cation, 1 find an error on page graph numbered 2, recommending well requested, which currently reads, "a main and the within a radius of 150 feet from the center of a <u>commu</u>-mental <u>quarter</u> section," should be amended to read, "within a radius of 150 feet of any quarter quarter section." I would appreciate it if you would correct the application by interlineation accordingly.

5<sup>\*</sup>101

Thank you very much.

Mr. Jim Johnson Pubco Petroleum

JES:jv

cc:

Very truly yours, James E. Sperling

<sup>33</sup>. G

DOCKET MADED Dote, 6-13-72



··*- ,				
				an an ta
		* 1	9. J. 20. 7	
			248. 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14	1
				-
				1
		a the second		9
~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	en :	517°		1
	19 - 1992 - 2013 19			
				5
				<b>\</b>
			10. 10.	
			4	
20				1
				<ul> <li>[4] [4]</li> </ul>
				A Same

a the star of

.

10. Mat Pay 11. Average Porosity	<b>34</b> * , 5.1%		30' 6.307		
12. Permeability 13. Water Saturation	25%		20 ma 25%	</th <th></th>	
14. Reservoir Temperature 15. Initial Reservoir Press.	165° F 4800 psi	(4,	168° 3473		. 1
		BEFORE EXA			

...

 $\hat{N}$ 

 $i \in$ 

5

...

÷., ...

<u>ц</u>,

đ

 $\epsilon_{\rm S}$ 

EYH'BIT N	2 87
CASE NO. 474	
Submitted by	
Hearing Date	
	EXHIBIT 3

4.4

# .` ľ ۰. ب 1 11500 19





Charles and the second

A. C. Sale and



CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering DALLAS, TEXAS June 2, 1972

Pubco Petroleum Corporation P. O. Box 869 Albuquerque, New Mexico 87100

Attention: Mr. J. C. Johnson

Subject: Core Analysis Shipp No. 2 Well Wildcat Lea County, New Mexico Location: Sec. 11-T17S-R37E

#### Gentlemen:

Diamond coring equipment and water base mud were used to core the subject well. The cores were sampled by a representative of Core Laboratories, Inc., under the direction of an employee of Pubco Petroleum Corporation. The analysis was performed in our Midland laboratory. Results of the analyses are presented in tabular and graphical forms on the attached Coregraph.

Strawn formation analyzed between 11,440 to 11,492 feet is interpreted to be oil productive where sufficiently permeable. Average core analysis values and theoretical maximum recoverable oil estimates, calculated from estimate? original reservoir fluid characteristics, have been prepared and are presented on page one of this report.

We sincerely appreciate this opportunity to serve you.

Very truly yours,

Core Laboratories, Inc.

1 milm (**#**\_)

R. S. Bynum District Manager

RSB:AB:dl l cc. - Addressee l cc. - Mr. M. E. Causey Pubco Petroleum Corporation Midland, Texas 79701

EXHIBIT 6

#### CORE LABORATORIES, INC.

Petroleum Reservoir Engineering

#### Page 1 of 1 File WP-3-3465 Well Shipp No. 2

FORMATION NAME AND I		Dtra	wn 11,440.0-11,492.0		
FEET OF CORE RECOVERED F ADOVE INTERVAL	ROM	50.0	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: Per cent of pore bpace		52.9
FEET OF CORE Included in Averages	×	21.9	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION; Per cent of pofe bpace	(c)	34
AVERAGE PERMEABILITY	Max. :	20-	OIL GRAVITY: *AP:	(e)	45
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY: MILLIDARCY-FEET	90° : Max. :	10 438	ORIGINAL BOLUTION GAB-OIL RATID; Cubic feet per barrel	(e)	1000
AVERAGE FORDBITY: PER CEN	90°:	219 6.0	ORIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS Baturated oil per barrel stock-tank oil	(e)	1.58
AVERAGE REBIDUAL OIL BATI PER CENT OF PORE SPACE	URATION:	3.8	GALGULATED DRIGINAL BTOCK-TANK DIL IN PLACE: BARRELB PER ACRE-FOOT		234

CORE SUMMARY AND CALCULATED RECOVERABLE DIL

**Calculated** maximum solution gas drive recovery is 30. barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is 48 barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL:

FEET OF CORE RECOVERED FROM Abuve Interval	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION; PER CENT OF PORE SPACE	• •
FEET OF CORE Included in Averages	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: Per cent of fore space	•
AVERAGE PERMEABILITY: Millidarcys	OIL BRAVITY: API	
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY: Millidarcy-feet	GRIGINAL BOLUTION GAG-OIL RATID; Cubic feet per barrel	х - -
AVERAGE POROBITY: PER CENT	ORIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS Baturated Dil per Barrel Stock-tank Oil	
AVERAGE REBIDUAL OIL SATURATION: Per Cent of Pore Bpace	CALGULATED ORIBINAL BTOCK-TANK OIL IN PLACE: Barrelb per Acre-Foot	• •

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

(c) Calculated (e) Estimated (m) Measured (\*) Refer to attached letter.

These recovery estimates represent theoretical maximum values for solution gas and water drive. They assume that production is started at original reservoir pressure; i.e., no account is taken of production to date or of prior drainage to other areas. The effects of factors tending to reduce actual ultimate recovery, such as economic limits on oil production rates, gas-oil ratios, or water-oil ratios, bave not been taken into account. Neither have factors been considered which may result in actual recovery intermediate between solution gas and complete water drive recoveries, such as gas cap expansion, gravity drainage, or partial water drive. Detailed predictions of ultimate oil recovery to specific abandonment conditions may be made in an engineering study in which consideration is given to overall reservoir characteristics and economic factors.

These analyses, opinions or interpretations are based on observations and materials supplied by the client to whom, and for whose exclusive and confidential use, this report is made. The interpretations or opinions expressed represent the best judgment of Core Laboratories, Inc. (all errors and omissions excepted); but Core Laboratories, Inc., and its officers and employees assume no responsibility and make no warranty or representation as its the productivity, proper operation, or profilableness of any oil, gas or other mineral well or sand in connection with which such report is used or relied upon.



CORE LABORATORIES, INC.

- J	Petroleum	Reservoir	Engineering
-----	-----------	-----------	-------------

NELL_				····· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			ŭΑ	TE	5-24-7	2	ENGRS	BOONE	
FIELD.			, ••.					RMATION			ELEV	3757'	KB
COUNT		_ •								BASE MUD	_ CORES		ND 4 1/
OCAT	ION 11-T175	EL 1980	FSL	W/4_9	SE/4.	SEC	_ RE	MARKS_	SAMPLE	DAS DIREC	TED BY CI	IENT	
	11-11/3	- K571. <b>1</b>											
			CO	ra P	ŊĘ	TIC	) N		REG	RAPH			
		these anal	pies, apinians or i	aterpretation interpretation	s are based	an abservatio	AL and A	naterial supplied by	the client to what	, and for whose exclusive es the coll errors and am	and confidential		
•		but Care 1	abaratories. Inc. i	and its office	rs and emplo	yees. 0114#4	no resp	in connection with u	no werrents or re	presentations as to the pr	oduchvity, proper		
	AND	11116	STONE	<b>1</b>	C 01	IGLOME	DATE			CHERT	مم		
					00.						<u> </u>	ANHYDRIT	E [++++++
SH	ALE	DOL		1		001	ITES	00000 00000					
				,									<u> </u>
E - Eraati	SAMP ared L=Laminated	LE CHAR			Intolitio	N-Nugau							IL WATER
	neu Latannateo	ru; mu; cu :				T TUKK	، ۱	0:01				75	ENT PORE S
- 5		PERMEABI		ΥTI	AESIC	ATION	$\backslash /$	PERMEABILI	11 00	POROSITY X-	x	DIL SI	TURATION
SAMPLE NUMBER	DEPTH FEET			orosi	% PORE	TOTAL	¥	MILLIE	S S	, PERCENT		PERC	CENT PORE
		MAN	90°	•	OIL	WATER		10				25	5 50
	······································			<u> </u>			<u></u>		• • • • • • • •	+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++	<b>↓↓↓↓↓</b>		┝┽┝┥┠┥┼┥
								<u>╞</u> ┇╏┠╛┫╪┾	┪┫	┟┼┽┟┾╏╂╅┇╬	┝╆╪╄╅┨	┟╽┼┼┼╎	
			·					┢┼╎┽┟╞┊╸	┿┝╊╧┿╄╪	╺┥╌┢┼┿┥╹┠╴╄╌╋╌╄╶┿╌	┋╋╗		┟┿┿┥┝┿
								╉╄╊┿╄╼╄┶┿	╁┿╂╇┼┞╀	┝╫┽╄┿┟┠╅╄┽╅╴	114	40	
1	1440.0-41.5	140	97 /	11.8	2.6	57.2	۷						8
													N
2	41.5-43.0		2.3	8.7		43.6			┝┥┫		┟┼╎╎┝┲╼┸	<b>_1(</b> ]	<b>1</b>
3	43.0-44.4	35	23	9.3	2.9	42.5	<u>v.</u>	₩	+	<b>M</b>		<b></b>	Ŕ
	1/// / / 5 9	2.6		с <i>і</i> .	24	25 /					114	451	
5	1444.4-45.8 45.8-47.5		2.1 _20			35.4		-	╶╧╶╪╌┨╺╌╄╾┢╌╄╸		┝┝┼┝┟╞ <mark>╞</mark> ╋╌╌┨		11-1-6-
	49.0-47.9			···· /· •··				┡┿┿┿┿			┝ <u>╞┼┼╎┣┻</u> ╌┨		
6	1447.5-49.0	0.9	0.2	5.3	3.6	39.6	.y						12
7	49.0-50.5	13	9.6			53.7		~			114	50	ø
	\$ X.										1.1.T	-1	
	1450.5-52.0		0.6	1	5 P.	58.8		<mark>┟┿┟┽┢┠</mark> ╈┿	-4			⊐4,	
-2	52.0-53.5	<u>~Q.</u>	-:0.1_	3.2	0.6	51.Z	¥.		- tout - from	┠┅ <b>╷╷╷╷</b>			···Я···
			*.0.1			62.2		┟╺╴╸	+-   +-++		1-1		4
11	<u>1453.5-55.0</u> 55.0-56.8		30.1	f	1	57.9						>5 <b></b> ++	
12	11456.8-58.2	*=0.1	*:0.1	.8 ذ	0.0	92.0	F			P /			
13	5859.5	_ 1.6	-0,1	3.7	.5.7	\$7.5	<b>F</b>		d		X	-14:11	<b>Q</b>
<b></b>	······································	·	L	<u> </u>	ļ	ļ	<b> </b>	<u>↓</u> ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓	<b>\</b>		114	60	+
14	11459.5-61.4	<u></u> .1	<0.1	2.3	10.7	58.8	Y	╷┨╈╸┿╀╃╺╺		P			+ 9
+								┨╃┇┥╈╂╧╺					<b>*</b>
	11461.4-63.0		<u>*0.2</u>			63.5		╉╃┿╪┿┠╧┥	┽┽╂┽┢┞┙		╎╷╷┼┝┻╼╼	┎╣╏╢╢┤	8
16	. 63.0-64.5	*0.4	*0.5_	1_0./	1-2+4	64.7	<u> </u>	╈		1		日間	<u>TNI</u>
			†	1	1 .	1	<u> </u>		2		114	0214-11	Ϋ́Υ
17	11464.5-66.0	0.8	0.5	4.5	1 / . 1	54.1	I.FV			<b>┛╹╹┿┼┿╹╹┥┿┿┿</b>	F + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	┞━╍╋┹┽┽╡╣	<b>╶</b> ┽┿┿╉╴┠┿╶┽┥

. . .

19 11467.5-69.3 \* 0.1 \* 0.1 4.3 4,2 62.1 20 11469.3-71.1 <0.1 <0.1 1.8 5.1 61.2 .E. 21 71.1-72.5 0.4 0.3 4.9 5.4 66.2 Y\_ 11472.5-73.8 <0.1 22 0.9 3.6 7.8 58.0 FV 23 73.8-75.2 <0.1 <0.1 2.1 4.9 68.0 11475 <0.1 \_6.5 59.2 F 24 75.2-76.3 0.1 1.9 25 76.3-77.5 <0.1 <0.1 3.3 1.5 72.2 F 111 26 11477.5-79.0 <0.1 <0.1 \_3.0 4.9 77.2 F 11480 27 11481.0-82.7 <0.1 <0.1 2.8 4.2 76.7 28 11482.7-84.5 <0.1 <0.1 7.1 0.0 79.7 ST 4118 11485 29 11484.5-86.2 <0.1 <0.1 \_\_2.6 \_\_3.5 86.3 30 11486.2-88.0 <0.1 <0.1 2.5 2.8 76.8 F 11490 31 11491.0-92.0 <0.1 <0.1 1.3 0.0 52.8 11492 . Hearing Date 6-28-7-2

CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering DALLAS, TEXAS 75207

June 23, 1972

REPLY TO BOX 4337 MIDLAND, TEXAS 79701 625-7.1

Pubco Petroleum Corporation P. O. Box 869 Albuquerque, New Mexico 87101

Attention: Mr. Charles Sanders

#### Gentlemen:

In accordance with your request we have performed a depletion drive study of the Strawn oil reservoir available to your Shipp Well No. 2, Lea County, New Mexico. Two cases of reservoir drainage per well were investigated: 80 acre and 160 acre. A summary of basic data and study results is presented below:

		80 Acre Case	160 Acre Case
	Avg. Porosity, Pct.	6.3	6.3
	Avg. Oil Permeability, Md.	5_3	5.3
	Avg. Interstitial Water Sat., Pct.	25.0	25.0
	Avg. Net Productive Thickness, Ft.	30.0	30.0
	Oil FVF at 4800 psig, Vol/Vol	1.642	1.542
	Oil FVF at 2835 psig (BP), Vol/Vol	1.707	1.707
	Original Oil in Place, STB	535,783	1,071,568
	Original Oil in Place, Bb1/Ac. Ft.	223	223
	Ultimate Oil Recovery, Pct. of Oil		
	in Place	16.76	16.76
	Ultimate Oil Recovery, STB	89,815	179,630
,	Ultimate Oil Recovery, Bb1/Ac. Ft.	37.4	37.4
	Ultimate Gas Recovery, MSCF	476,788	953, 577
	Total Primary Producing Life, Yrs.	- 5.9	11.8
	- · · · ·		

Certain assumptions were made in the performance of the two cases. It was assumed that the average reservoir thickness, rock and fluid properties exhibited by the Shipp No. 2 would be constant throughout the two drainage areas considered. Also, it was assumed that the reservoir would produce under the primary influence of a solution gas drive mechanism to an abandonment reservoir pressure of 500 psig. To arrive at the producing life it was assumed that productivity would decline in accord with the effects of increasing reservoir gas saturation on relative oil permeability.

We are enclosing copies of our computer output pertaining to core data grouping and averaging and the two cases of depletion drive material balance. Table II of the material balance for each area case presents the time-rate calculation results.

EXHIBIT 6A

Pubco Petroleum Corporation June 23, 1972 Page No. 2

If you have any question regarding this study or require additional assistance in this regard, please do not hesitate to call.

Vory truly yours,

CORE LABORATORIES, INC. 1  $\mathcal{N}$ WMM. C. K. Osborn, Division Engineer

 $Z_{i}^{(i)}$ 

CKO:wjy Enclosures

 $\hat{c}$ 

٧.

RECOVERABLE OIL RESERVES HUMBLE CITY-STRAWN POOL

BASIC DATA		
	<u>Log</u>	Core
Average Porosity - Harding Shipp #1	5.10%	
Average Porosity - Pubco - Shipp #2	6.30%	6.00%
Assumed Average Porosity, Field 6.	30%	
Average Feet of Pay, h	30'	
Water Saturation	25% BEFORE	XAMINER UTZ
Recovery Factor 16.	76% OIL CONSERV	ATION COMMISSION
FVF @ original BHP 4800 psi 1.0	642 CASE NO. 4	1248
VOLUMETRIC CALCULA	Submitted Bri	abes. 6-28-22
original Accoverable off, BDIS/AC-FC =	Ø (1-Sw) x (RF) VF)	
$\frac{(7758) (0.063) (0.75)}{1.642} \times (0.1676) = 37.4 \text{ Bar}$	rrels Oil Per Acre	Foot
a de la companya de l ••••		
Where,		
$\phi$ = Fractional porosity of rock	• • • •	
Sw = Interstitial water saturation, fraction of	of pore space	
h = Vertical feet of net pay	¥.	• • •
FVF = Formation volume factor, barrels oil at o per barrel stock tank oil at normal surfa	original reservoir ace conditions.	conditions
RF = Recovery factor, fractional part of original solution gas drive mechanism.	inal oil in place r	ecoverable by

it

EXHILIT 7

OIL CONSERVACE		-
EXPLICITLY STRAWN POOL CASE NO. 1948 HUMBLE CITY-STRAWN POOL willed by Futer LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO	L O	
touring Date for 28-72	80-Acre Spacing	160-Acre Spacing
<u>Revanue For Average Well</u> 80-acre - 89,815 barrels oil per well @ \$3.56 476,788 MCF per well @ \$0.25	119,197	\$
160-acre - 179,630 barrels oil per well @ \$3.56 953,577 MCF per well @ \$0.25	\$ 438,938	639,483 <u>238,394</u> \$ 877,877
Less Royalty @ 18.75% Less Taxes @ 7.1%	82,301 <u>31,165</u>	164,602 62,329
Total Revenue	<u>\$ 325,472</u>	<u>\$_650,946</u>
Expense Drilling, Completion, Tank Battery	\$ 230,000	\$ 230,000
Pumping Equipment Operating Cost	30,000	30,000
80-acre - 5.9 years @ \$6,000	35,400	
160-acre - 11.8 years @ \$6,000 Total Expense	<u>\$ 295,400</u>	<u>70,800</u> <u>\$ 330,800</u>
Net Profit	<u>\$ 30,072</u>	<u>\$ 320,146</u>
Profit to Investment Ratio	0.12	1.27

17

٠.

NOTE: The analysis does not consider any dry holes that may be drilled. Estimated dry hole cost is \$162,000.

One (1) producer on 160-acre spacing will support two (2) dry holes.

Five plus (5+) producers on 80-acre spacing will be required to support one (1) dry hole.

EXHIBIT 8

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE APPLICATION OF PUBCO PETROLEUM COPPORATION FOR ADOPTION OF SPECIAL POOL RULES FOR AN UNDESIGNATED STRAWN PENNSYLVANIAN POOL, LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO, TO PROVIDE FOR 160-ACRE DRILLING AND SPACING UNITS AND FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF AN OIL ALLOWABLE BASED ON 160-ACRE SPACING

Case No. 4742

JUN - 5 19

OIL CONSERVATION COMM

Santa Fo

#### APPLICATION

Comes now PUBCO PETROLEUM CORPORATION, hereinafter called "Applicant," and states:

1. Applicant is the owner and operator of Pubco Shipp No. 2 Well located 2130 feet from the east line and 1980 feet from the south line of Section 11, Township 17 South, Range 37 East, N.M.P.M., which said well is producing oil from the Strawn Pennsylvanian Formation; said well having been drilled to a total depth of 11,685 feet. The discovery well drilled in said pool is designated as the Harding Oil & Gas Company Shipp No. 1 Well located 2080 feet from the west line and 2310 feet from the south line of Section 11, Township 17 South, Range 37 East, said well having been drilled to a total depth of 11,672 feet and completed for initial potential of 286 barrels of oil per day and repotentialled at 624 barrels of oil per day. Both of said wells are producing from the Strawn Formation of Pennsylvanian age. Spacing is presently governed by state-wide rules of this Commission. A plat showing the location of said wells and surrounding acreage within the hereinafter proposed pool limits is attached hereto as Exhibit "A" and made a part hereof. The names of operators in the area and the acreage to which their operating rights pertain are shown on the plat and a list of the operators affected by

this Application is attached hereto as Exhibit "B" and made a part hereof.

2. Special pool rules and regulations should be adopted by this Commission concerning the drilling of oil wells in said pool and the production therefrom, including, but notlimited to, provisions for drilling and proration units. A proration unit should be established as a governmental quarter section of the U. S. Public Lands Survey consisting of not less than 160 acres and the unit well should be located at least 660 feet from the boundary of each governmental quarter section and at least 330 feet from the boundary line of each governmental quarter-quarter section; provided, however, that such unit well may be located within an area having a radius of not to exceed 150 feet from the center of each governmental quarter-section.

3. Geological and engineering data presently available indicate that the wells described above are completed in a common oil reservoir and that one well will efficiently and economically drain the recovery oil in place in the Strawn Formation underlying an area in excess of 160 acres.

4. Reasonable geological inference dictates that the horizontal limits of the pool should be established as comprising sections 1, 2, 3, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14 and 15, in Township 17 South, Range 37 East, and Section 6, 7 and 18, in Township 17 South, Range 38 East.

5. It is economically wasteful to drill wells in the pool on drilling units containing less than 160 acres and closer spacing would constitute waste by permitting the drilling of unnecessary wells.

6. The establishment of drilling and spacing units, as herein requested, is necessary for the orderly development of the common source of supply in the reservoir in which the above-identified wells are located and the drilling of future wells on the space pattern hereinabove set forth will protect the correlative rights of all parties affected, will prevent physical and economical waste and will eliminate the drilling of unnecessary wells, provide for the orderly development of the pool and will promote the recovery of oil from said pool in an efficient and economical manner.

WHEREFORE, Applicant respectfully requests this matter be set for hearing after due notice as prescribed by law and upon such notice and hearing, the Commission issue its order establishing special pool rules for this pool as designated by the Commission and providing for 160-acre dr. 11ing and spacing units, as hereinabove set forth, and for allowables based on 160-acre spacing, and for such other and further relief as the Applicant may show itself entitled to receive. Applicant requests this matter be set for hearing before an Examiner on June 28, 1972.

> Respectfully submitted, PUBCO PETROLEUM CORPORATION

By: MODRALL SPERLING ROEHL HARRIS & SISK

By: James E. Sperling, its attorneys Post Office Box 2168 Albuquerque, New Mexico 87103

#### WORKING INTEREST OWNERS NAME LOCATION ADDRESS Pubco Petroleum Corp. Sec. 34, 35 & 36, T-16S, R-37E P. O. Box 869 Sec. 1, 3, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14 Albuquerque, N.M. 87103 & 15, T-17S, R-37E & Sec. 18, T-175, R-38E Getty Oil Company Sec. 33, T-16S, R-37E, Box 1231, Vaughn Bldg. Sec. 4, T-17S, R-37E Midland, Texas 79701 Cox, John L. Sec. 33, T-16S, R-37E 408 West Wall Midland, Texas 79701 Sec. 13, T-17S, R-37E, Box-3109 Sec. 18, T-17S, R-38E, Midland Savings Bldg. Sec. 33, T-16S, R-37E Midland, Texas 79701 Sec. 36, T-16S, R-37E Box 431 Permian Building Sec. 4, T-17S, R-37E Midland, Texas 79701 Sec. 31, T-16S, R-38E Box 633, Wall Towers West Midland, Texas 79701 Sec. 31, T-16S, R-38E, 1605 Wilco Building Exploration Co. Sec. 6 & 7, T-17S, R-38E Midland, Texas 79701 Sec. 31, T-16S, R-38E, 1005 V&J Tower Sec. 6 & 7, T-17S, R-38E Midland, Texas 79701 Sec. 7, T-17S, R-38E 1025 Petroleum Club Bldg. Denver, Colorado 80202 Sec. 14, T-17S, R-37E Box 96, 191 N. Turner Hobbs, New Mexico 88240 Sec. 14 & 15, T-17S, R-37E Bldg. of the Southwest Sec. 14, T-17S, R-37E Sec. 22, T-17S, R-37E Box 832 Midland, Texas 79701 Sec. 15, T-17S, R-37E & Sec. 22, T-17S, R-37E Midland, Texas 79701 Sec. 9 & 16, T-17S, R-37E 1507 Pacific Ave. Dallas, Texas 75201 Sec. 9 & 16, T-17S, R-37E Denver, Colo. Sec. 10 & 21, T-17S, R-37E Box 1610 Sec. 10, T-17S, R-37E Drawer 1828 Wall Towers West

EXHIBIT 'B'

Case 4 74 8

٠١,,

ARCO

Pennzoil United, Inc.

Midland, Texas 79701

P.O. Box 968, 300 W. Taylor Hobbs, New Mexico 88240

Midland Tower Building

800 Vaughn Building

Fidelity Union Tower

Lincoln Tower Building 1860 Lincoln Street

Atlantic Richfield Bldg. Midland, Texas 79701

Midland, Texas 79701

**医银青酮素化素化 原金化酸合合合 医子宫 医外外 网络卡斯尔特 化氨基酸盐 化合化合金 计分子 化分子 化丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁二丁** 

Texaco

Conoco

Mobil Oil Corporation

The Louisiana Land &

Freeport Oil Company

Depco

Rebel Oil Co. (Howell Spear)

Western Reserves Oil Co.

Roy Barton

Ralph Lowe Estates

Citgo

Southern Union Gas Co.

Consolidated Oil & Gas

Harding Oil Company Tom Brown & H. L. Brown

Gulf Oil Company

Kewanee

Midwest Oil Corp.

Humble Oil & Refining Co.

Phillips Petroleum Corp.

L. C. Harris (Lawrence C)

Kirby Petroleum

Texas International Pet-Jeum

Fortson "A" Corporation

Everett Hass

Amerada

٦.

Sec. 2, T-17S, R-37E & Scc. 9, T-17S, R-37E

Sec. 11, T-17S, R-37E

Sec. 2, T-17S, R-37E

Sec. 2-17S-37E

Sec. 3, T-17S, R-37E

Sec. 3 & 4, T-17S, R-37E

Sec. 4, T-17S, R-37E

Sec. 4, T-17S, R-37E

Sec. 13, T-17S, R-37E

Sec. 3 & 12, T-17S, R-37E

Sec. 15, T-173, R-37E

Sec. 9, T-17S, R-37E Sec. 31, T-16S, R-38E

Sec. 31, 1-103, K-30E

4317 Oak Lawn Dallas, Texas 75219

Box 5706 315 Midland Tower Bldg. Midland, Texas 79701

Box 1150 Gulf Building Midland, Texas 79701

Box 1859 209 1st Savings Bldg. Midland, Texas 79701

1500 Wilco Building Midland, Texas 79701

Box 1600 Humble Building Midland, Texas 79701

4th & Washington Phillips Building Odessa, Oklahoma 79760

Box 1714 Hinkle Building Roswell, New Mexico 88201

Box 1745 1200 1st City Nat'1 Bk Bldg Houston, Texas 77001

1720 Wilco Building Midland, Texas 79701

c/o The Eastland Oil Co. 704 Western United Life Bldg Midland, Texas 79701

28 Midway Street Bristol, Tennessee 37620

P.O. Box 2040 Tulsa, Oklahoma 74102



BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEAKING CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

> CASE No. 4748 Order No. R- 4337

> > 7-10-72

APPLICATION OF PUBCO PETROLEUM CORPORATION FOR SPECIAL POOL RULES, LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

#### BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 a.m. on June 28 , 1972, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Examiner Elvis A. Utz

NOW, on this \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_July \_\_\_\_, 1972, the Commission, a guorum being present, having considered the testimony, the record, and the recommendations of the Examiner, and being fully advised in the premises,

#### FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject matter thereof.

(2) That the applicant, Pubco Petroleum Corporation, seeks the promulgation of special rules and regulations for the Humble City-Strawn Pool, Lea County, New Mexico, including M provisions for 160-acre spacing units and wells to be located within 150 feet of the center of any quarter-quarter section. CASE NO. 4748 Order No. R-

-2-

(3) That the evidence presented at the hearing disclosed that the wells completed in the subject pool to date have experienced a rapid decline in bottom-hole pressure which would indicate that the pool reserves are either extremely limited or the area of drainage is very small or both.

That the evidence indicates that no well in the pool would have 160 productive acres to be dedicated to it.

(4) That the applicant has not established that the wells in the Humble City-Strawn Pool can efficiently and economically drain and develop 160 acres or that the establishment of special rules and regulations providing for 160-acre spacing units, even on a temporary basis, would prevent the economic loss caused by the drilling of unnecessary wells, avoid the augmentation of risk arising from the drilling of an excessive number of wells, prevent reduced recovery which might result from the drilling of too few wells, or otherwise prevent waste or protect correlative rights.

(5) That the subject application should be denied.

#### IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That the subject application is hereby denied.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary. DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove designated.

## CASE 4749: Application of HARDING FOR POOL CREATION, DISCOVERY ALLOWABLE & SPECIAL POOL RULES.

ana verela

. . e .

1

. Ú∳ 8567-21